Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Gopi S. Mohan

Date

Regulation of Ebolavirus Surface Glycoprotein Expression and its Role in Infection and Host Immune Evasion

Gopi S. Mohan

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences

Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis Program

Richard Compans Ph.D. (Advisor)

Chinglai Yang, Ph.D. (Committee)

Charles Parkos, M.D., Ph.D. (Committee)

Martin Moore, Ph.D. (Committee)

Max Cooper, M.D. (Committee)

David Steinhauer, Ph.D. (Committee)

Accepted

Lisa A. Tedesco Dean of James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

Regulation of Ebolavirus Surface Glycoprotein Expression and its Role in Infection and Host Immune Evasion

Gopi Mohan

BA Chemistry, Music, Amherst College, 2004

Advisors:

Richard Compans Ph.D.

Chinglai Yang, Ph.D.

Committee Members:

Max Cooper, M.D.

Charles Parkos, M.D., Ph.D.

David Steinhauer, Ph.D. Martin Moore, Ph.D.

An abstract of a dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate

Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of

Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

September, 2013

Abstract

The Ebola virus (EBOV) is the etiologic agent of Ebola Hemorrhagic Fever (EHF), a highly lethal disease with up to 90% mortality. There are currently no approved vaccines or antivirals for treatment of EBOV infection. While great strides have been made over the last two decades, our ability to treat and prevent EBOV hinges on expanding our understanding of EBOV biology and the mechanisms by which the virus induces such severe disease while evading host immunity. The EBOV surface glycoprotein ($GP_{1,2}$), which mediates host cell attachment and fusion and is also the primary target of host antibodies, is a central player in the pathogenesis of EHF. The work presented in this dissertation examines regulation of glycoprotein expression by EBOV as it pertains to host immune evasion and virus infectivity – two primary determinants of viral fitness.

In Chapter 2, we examine the role of the EBOV secreted glycoprotein (sGP) in altering the host antibody response. EBOV uses an RNA editing mechanism to generate two primary isoforms of glycoprotein (GP). Only 20% of GP transcripts encode the surface glycoprotein GP_{1.2}, while 80% encode a truncated glycoprotein named sGP, because it is secreted in large quantities by EBOV-infected cells. Many pathogens generate secreted antigens as a mechanism of host immune evasion, since these antigens can absorb antibodies that would otherwise target the pathogen itself. However, such activity has never been conclusively determined for EBOV sGP. Here, we demonstrate that sGP can efficiently compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies, but only from hosts that have been previously exposed to sGP. We term this phenomenon "antigenic subversion", and propose a model whereby sGP diverts the host antibody response to focus on epitopes which it shares with membrane-bound GP_{1,2}, thereby allowing it to absorb anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. Unexpectedly, we found that sGP can also subvert a previously immunized host's anti- $GP_{1,2}$ response resulting in strong cross-reactivity with sGP. This finding is particularly relevant to EBOV vaccinology since it underscores the importance of eliciting robust immunity that is sufficient to rapidly clear an infection before antigenic subversion can occur. Antigenic subversion represents a novel virus escape strategy that likely helps EBOV evade host immunity, and may represent an important obstacle to EBOV vaccine design.

In Chapter 3, we examine the effect of $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels on production and infectivity of virus. We demonstrate that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair the production and release of EBOV virus-like particles, as well as the infectivity of GP_{1,2}-pseudotyped viruses. Importantly, we show that this pattern holds true for $GP_{1,2}$ from different filoviruses but not for the HIV Env. We further found that these effects are mediated primarily by two mechanisms. First, high levels of GP_{1,2} expression impair synthesis of other virus proteins. Second, viruses that contain high levels of GP_{1,2} are intrinsically less infectious. Interestingly, proteolytic treatment with thermolysin rescues the infectivity of high-GP_{1,2} viruses. We propose a model in which high GP_{1,2} content impairs proper host receptor binding, as well as endosomal processing of GP_{1,2} required for the final steps of infection. We hypothesize that this effect is due to steric shielding, resulting from dense packing of $GP_{1,2}$ trimers at the virion surface. We further propose that proteolysis relieves this shielding, thus promoting host receptor engagement while circumventing the impairment of endosomal processing. Taken together, our findings indicate that GP_{1,2} expression levels have a profound effect on virus fitness, and that RNA editing may be an important mechanism employed by EBOV to regulate GP_{1,2} expression in order to both optimize virus production and infectivity, while evading the host immune response.

Regulation of Ebolavirus Surface Glycoprotein Expression and its Role in Infection and Host Immune Evasion

Gopi Mohan

BA Chemistry, Music, Amherst College, 2004

Advisors:

Richard Compans Ph.D.

Chinglai Yang, Ph.D.

Committee Members:

Max Cooper, M.D.

Charles Parkos, M.D., Ph.D.

Martin Moore, Ph.D.

David Steinhauer, Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of

Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of

Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Immunology and Molecular Pathogenesis

September, 2013

Acknowledgements

There are many eloquent quotes out there about gratitude, and the insufficiency of words to express it. There are countless people to whom I am indebted for their advice, support, friendship, and patience throughout this process. To these people, I can only say thank you. I hope that one day I will be in a position where I can do the same for the next generation of young scientists and physicians.

First and foremost, I have to thank Dick Compans and Chinglai Yang, who have been phenomenal advisors over the last four years. You always gave me the flexibility to pursue my own scientific journey, while also providing me with the mentorship I needed to be efficient. You allowed me to learn from my mistakes, but were always there to help me find my way when I felt lost. I cannot adequately thank you for your generosity and patience. I would also like to thank other members of the Compans lab, especially Luu Ly Le, Ling Ye, Will Weldon, Dahnide Taylor, Erin-Joi McNeal, Wenfang Li, and Lei Pan. I have learned so much from all of you over the years, and my time here would have been less productive, more frustrating, and less fun without you.

There are so many people outside of my lab who have provided me with guidance, technical assistance, feedback, and inspiration when I needed it. To Marty Moore, Dave Steinhauer, Chuck Parkos, and Max Cooper, I could not have asked for a better and more supportive thesis committee. Despite your impossibly packed schedules, you made the time and effort to help me, even when it wasn't exactly convenient. Thank you. Thanks to Brian Evavold for being a supportive IMP program director (which I realize is an often thankless job). I would also like to thank Dan Claiborne, Hiro Nakahara, Josh Shak, Pearl Ryder, Ana Monteiro, and Brant Herrin for their advice and help with many science-related problems, as well as for their friendship.

I owe the Emory MD/PhD program so much for their support and flexibility over the last six years. I am especially indebted to Mary Horton, who has always been willing to work with me to help me craft my own non-traditional curriculum. You are an amazing advocate for your trainees, and you have made my time at Emory so much more fulfilling and enjoyable. I'm also grateful to Chuck Parkos for being a perpetual voice of pragmatic optimism. Thank you for going to bat for me when I needed it. Finally, I'd like to thank Marie Csete, since I'm pretty sure I wouldn't be here in the first place without her. Thanks for taking a chance on me.

On the home front, I have to thank my wife, Yael, for having a real job while I engage in a decades-long training process that I will most likely never fully monetize. I would also like to thank her for her love, support, and all those other things that married people do for each other. Seriously though, you are the greatest inspiration in my life. I will never be able to fully express how lucky I feel, every day, to have such a wonderful partner. Also, thanks for listening to me vent when my data was being a jerk.

I thank my parents last, since they are basically the corresponding authors of my life. Amma and Appa, you have always been there for me, encouraged me, mentored me, and given me a firm kick in the ass when I needed it. It would be too obvious and trite to say that I wouldn't have gotten this far without you. Everything good that I am has come from you (Yeah, I recycled that line from my high school yearbook page, but it's still true). I love you guys.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iv
Table of Contents	v
List of Figures and Tables	vi
Abbreviations	vii
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Epidemiology, transmission, and threat of pandemic	1
Structure, Biology, and the Surface Glycoprotein	2
RNA Editing and Secreted Glycoproteins	4
The Mucin Domain and Glycan Shielding	9
Immunosuppressive Domain	12
Tetherin Antagonism	13
Implications for Vaccine Design	15
Chapter 2: Antigenic Subversion: A Novel Mechanism of Host Immune Evasion by the Eb	ola
Virus	18
Abstract	19
Author Summary	20
Introduction	21
Materials and Methods	24
Results	29
Discussion	37
Figures	44
Chapter 3: Ebola Surface Glycoprotein Expression Levels Regulate Virus Production and	
Infectivity	63
Abstract	64
Introduction	65
Materials and Methods	69
Results	73
Discussion	83
Figures	89
Chapter 4: Discussion and Future Directions	105
Defining the Relevance of Antigenic Subversion to EHF Pathogenesis	106
Choosing a Target: How Antigenic Subversion May Impact Ebola Vaccine Design	107
How do GP _{1,2} Expression Levels Regulate Virus Fitness?	110
Figures	113
Works Cited	115

List of Figures and Tables

Figure 2-1. Diagram of EBOV RNA editing and construction of EBOV GP mutants	. 44
Figure 2-2. Immunogenicity of EBOV GP editing site mutants	. 46
Figure 2-3. Antiserum from mice immunized against GP _{1,2} or sGP display different reactivity	7
patterns.	. 48
Figure 2-4. Interference with antibody-dependent neutralization by sGP	. 50
Figure 2-5. Comparison of binding affinity of GP _{1,2} -immunized versus sGP-immunized antise	era
for sGP and GP _{1,2} .	. 51
Figure 2-6. The effect of sGP on immune response when antigen exposure mimics natural	
infection.	. 52
Figure 2-7. Ability of sGP to divert antibody responses against GP _{1,2}	. 54
Figure 2-8. Proposed mechanism for antigenic subversion.	. 56
Supplemental Figure 2-S1. Competition cell surface ELISA.	. 58
Supplemental Figure 2-S2. Interference with antibody-mediated neutralization by sGP at 50%	6
neutralizing activity.	. 59
Supplemental Figure 2-S3. Expression of GP _{1,2} and sGP together.	. 60
Supplemental Figure 2-S4. Immunization with lower ratios of sGP:GP _{1,2} .	. 61
Supplemental Figure 2-S5. Interference with antibody-mediated neutralization by sGP at 50%	6
neutralizing activity from GP _{1,2} +sGP antisera.	. 62
Figure 3-1- Coexpression of sGP with GP _{1,2} can enhance production of infectious pseudoviru	s89
Figure 3-2 - Effect on infectivity of glycoprotein expression levels for different filovirus strai	ns,
as well as for HIV Env	. 90
Figure 3-3 – Effect of glycoprotein expression levels on production of EBOV GP _{1,2} and HIV	
Env-pseudotyped viruses	. 92
Figure 3-4 – High levels of GP _{1,2} expression impair EBOV VLP production	. 93
Figure 3-5 – High levels of GP _{1,2} expression impair protein production	. 95
Figure 3-6 – Putative GP _{1,2} cytotoxicity not responsible for impaired virus production	. 97
Figure 3-7 – High levels of GP _{1,2} expression do not restrict virus release from producer cells	. 99
Figure 3-8 – Proteolysis of high GP _{1,2} -containing pseudoviruses rescues infectivity	100
Figure 3-9 - Proposed model for impairment of virus production and infectivity at high levels	of
GP _{1,2} expression	102
Supplemental Figure 3-S1 – Sonication of GP _{1,2} pseudoviruses	104
Figure 4-1. Reactivity profile of antibodies elicited by GP1,2ΔMuc	113

Abbreviations

AA	Amino Acid
ADCC	Antibody-Dependent Cell-Mediated Cytotoxicity
ADCVI	Antibody-Dependent Cell-Mediated Viral Inhibition
ASLV	Avian Sarcoma and Leukosis Virus
BEBOV	Ebola Virus (Bundibugyo Strain)
BSA	Bovine Serum Albumin
BST2	Bone Marrow Stromal Antigen 2
CD	Cluster of Differentiation
CR	Complement Receptor
CTL	Cytotoxic T-Lymphocyte
DC-SIGN	Dendritic Cell-Specific Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-3-Grabbing Non-integrin
	DNA_Dependent RNA Polymerase
DNA	Desvuribonueloie Acid
DNA	DebxyHoonucleic Acia
	Dimonrelioi Ebala Vima
EBUV	
EDIA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid
EHF	Ebola Hemorrhagic Fever
ELISA	Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay
Env	HIV Envelope Glycoprotein
ER	Endoplasmic Reticulum
ERK2	Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinase 2 (Also known as MAPK1)
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
FcyRIIIb	(CD16B) Human Immunoglobulin Gamma Fc Receptor IIIb
GFP	Green Fluorescent Protein
GP	Glycoprotein
GP _{1.2}	Filovirus Surface Glycoprotein
$GP_{1,2}\Delta TM$	EBOV GP _{1.2} Lacking Transmembrane Domain
GPI	Glycosylphosphatidylinositol
GPAMue	EBOV GP ₁₂ Lacking Mucin Domain
GTP	Guanosine Triphosphate
НА	Influenza Hemagolutinin
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
hMGI	Human Macronhage Galactose-Specific C-Type Lectin
HPD	Horseradish Perovidese
	Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee
IACUC	Institutional Annual Care and Ose Committee
IL	Interieukin Immun agunn ragaina Damain
	Dissociation Constant
	Dissociation Constant Viladatean
KD	
KSHV	Kaposi's Sarcoma-Associated Herpesvirus
L	Viral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase gene
LLOV	Cuevavirus (Lloviu Strain)
L-SIGN	Liver/Lymph Node-Specific Intercellular Adhesion Molecule-3-Grabbing Non-integrin
МАРК	Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase
MARV	Marburg Virus (Marburg Strain)
MFI	Mean Fluorescence Intensity
MHCI	Major Histocompatibility Factor I
NHP	Nonhuman Primate

Nucleoprotein
Niemann-Pick C1 Cholesterol Transporter
Original Antigenic Sin
HIV p24 capsid protein
Phosphate-Buffered Saline
PBS + 0.05% Tween 20
Phycoerythrin
Plaque-Forming Unit
Receptor-Binding Domain
Ribonucleic Acid
Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate – Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
Ebola Virus (Sudan Strain)
Sendai Virus
Filovirus Secreted Glycoprotein
Small Secreted GP
TNFα Converting Enzyme
Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha
Venezuela Equine Encephalitis
Virus-Like Particle
Filovirus minor matrix protein
Filovirus minor nucleoprotein
Filovirus phosphoprotein
Filovirus major matric protein
Vesicular Stomatitis Virus
Ebola Virus (Zaire Strain)

Chapter 1: Introduction

The Ebola virus (EBOV) is a single-stranded negative-sense RNA virus of the order *Mononegavirales*, which along with the Marburg virus (MARV) and newly-discovered Cueva virus (CUEV), forms the Filovirus family. Ebola virus (EBOV) is the etiologic agent of Ebola Hemorrhagic Fever (EHF), a highly lethal disease with up to 90% mortality[1]. Current treatment for EHF is purely supportive, and the dearth of effective interventions underscores our current lack of understanding of EBOV biology and the mechanisms by which the virus induces such severe disease while avoiding clearance. Specifically, the EBOV surface glycoprotein (GP_{1,2}), which mediates host cell attachment and fusion and is also the primary target of host antibodies, plays an important role in the pathogenesis of EHF. The work presented in this dissertation seeks to expand our understanding of how EBOV as well as other filoviruses regulate expression of $GP_{1,2}$ in order to optimize viral fitness and evade host immunity. The answers to these questions are of primary importance to ongoing efforts to develop effective antivirals, as well as a broadly-protective and long-lasting filovirus vaccine.

Epidemiology, transmission, and threat of pandemic

Since its discovery in 1976 in Zaire (now the Democratic Republic of Congo), five distinct strains of EBOV have been recognized (Zaire, Sudan, Ivory Coast, Reston, and Bundibugyo), with all but one strain (Reston) causing disease in humans[2]. Over the last 35 years, EBOV has cause sporadic outbreaks throughout Sub-Saharan Africa, often resulting in death tolls in the hundreds. To date, there have been no natural (non-laboratory) infections in humans outside of Africa. The virus's natural host and route of transmission are both widely

1

debated, although mounting evidence points to fruit bats as the primary reservoir in the wild[3-6]. The virus is known to be highly pathogenic in nonhuman primates, which may contract the disease from sharing food with bats. It is hypothesized that humans become infected from direct contact with infected primates or bats, possibly through hunting and bushmeat collection. The primary route of human-to-human transmission is unclear, but probably requires direct contact with bodily fluids, though there is some evidence the virus can spread by aerosol[7-9].

The severity and rapidness of disease onset combined with the remoteness of most outbreak foci may be factors in limiting the spread of recent outbreaks. Nevertheless, with expansion of global trade, international travel, and the looming specter of bioterrorism, the threat of a large-scale EBOV epidemic is ever more tangible. In addition to the threat to humans, recent data has demonstrated the potentially catastrophic threat filoviruses present to African great ape populations[10,11]. Huge kill-offs of chimpanzee and gorilla colonies have been documented in Democratic Republic of Congo, Gabon, and Cameroon. In addition to improved public health infrastructure and enhanced surveillance, our ability to contain future EBOV outbreaks in both humans and other primates hinges on the development of effective treatments and efficacious vaccines.

Structure, Biology, and the Surface Glycoprotein

Filoviruses get their name from their filamentous morphology. Virions are approximately 80nm in diameter, but can be over 1000 nm in length. The negative-sense RNA genome consists of seven genes each of which encodes a structural protein. As with other *Mononegavirales*, EBOV employs a very simple regulatory mechanism of gene expression whereby the order of genes (on the negative strand) from 3' to 5' dictates the extent to which genes are expressed [12,13]. At the core of the virion is the nucleocapsid, composed of the genomic negative-sense RNA complexed with nucleoprotein (NP), phosphoprotein (VP35), a minor nucleoprotein (VP30), and the RNA-dependent-RNA-polymerase (L). Virion assembly, envelope formation, and budding is coordinated by the primary matrix protein (VP40), while a secondary matrix protein (VP24) may facilitate interaction between the nucleocapsid with the envelope[14]. The surface glycoprotein (GP_{1,2}), mediates attachment to and fusion with host cells, and is the only viral component that is expressed on the virus surface.

Ebola GP_{1,2} is a type-1 transmembrane protein that forms homotrimeric spikes on the virion envelope in a similar manner to Influenza HA and HIV Env. Also like HA and Env, GP_{1,2} is first synthesized as a pro-protein which is then cleaved in the Golgi into two functional subunits by furin protease. GP₁ contains the putative receptor-binding domain, while GP₂ contains the fusion apparatus and transmembrane domain [15]. Each GP_{1,2} heterodimer has a mass of approximately 170kD, about half of which is comprised of glycans. Uniquely among negative-sense RNA viruses, the Ebola and Cueva viruses use an RNA-editing mechanism to generate two primary isoforms of GP. Membrane-bound GP_{1,2} represents only ~20% of the total GP transcripts, while ~80% of transcripts encode a 50kD truncated secreted GP (sGP) that corresponds to the N-terminal half of GP_{1,2}.

Ebola GP_{1,2} first mediates attachment to target cells via binding to host lectins such as DC-SIGN. This initial attachment event is followed by internalization via macropinocyotosis and trafficking to the endo-lysosomal pathway[16]. In the acidified endosome, cysteine proteases cathepsin B and cathepsin L cleave away large portions of GP₁ including the bulky and highly glycosylated mucin domain, revealing the buried receptor binding pocket [17-19]. Low pH combined with binding to a host receptor triggers fusion, whereby GP₂ ejects a fusion loop in the host membrane and a rapid conformational change brings the virus and host membranes in close apposition induce fusion [20]. The identity of the fusion-inducing receptor remains to be determined, though it has recently been found that the Nieman-Pick Cholesterol Transporter (NPC1) is absolutely required for EBOV egress from the acidified endosome into the host cell cytoplasm[21,22].

Because it is the only structural component exposed on the virion surface, $GP_{1,2}$ is highly visible to the host immune system, and is the primary target for antibodies. Indeed, most EBOV vaccine efforts focus on eliciting a robust and broadly-reactive antibody response to $GP_{1,2}$. Not surprisingly, EBOV has evolved several mechanisms that are believed to suppress, divert, or otherwise evade the host anti-GP response. Importantly, EBOV must regulate GP expression to optimize infectivity while simultaneously evading host immunity. In the following sections, these mechanisms by which EBOV achieves this balance will be discussed, along with their relevance to EHF pathogenesis and the development of an effective EBOV vaccine.

RNA Editing and Secreted Glycoproteins

In the EBOV genome, $GP_{1,2}$ is encoded in two disjointed reading frames. The germline GP gene has a premature stop codon, resulting in production of a truncated secreted glycoprotein, sGP. On the other hand, EBOV uses an RNA editing mechanism to generate the full-length membrane-bound glycoprotein, $GP_{1,2}$. Through slippage of the viral polymerase at a tract of 7-A's (the editing site), an 8th A is inserted, bringing the two $GP_{1,2}$ reading frames into register and allowing read-through translation of $GP_{1,2}$. However, this only happens ~20% of the time, while the remaining transcripts are unedited, directing synthesis of sGP[23,24].

The function of sGP has been widely debated though sparsely studied. GP RNA editing and the generation of sGP are conserved in all EBOV strains, as well as in the Cuevavirus, but is notably absent among Marburgviruses. Moreover, several features of sGP are present among all EBOV strains, strongly suggesting some important conserved function. All sGP's are ~320AA, and correspond linearly with the N-terminal receptor binding region of GP₁, while terminating before the highly O-glycosylated mucin domain[25]. It has been previously demonstrated that ZEBOV sGP forms dimers between Cysteines 53 and 306[26,27]. These cysteines and their flanking regions are almost perfectly conserved in all other EBOV strains (and well conserved in Cuevavirus as well), suggesting that sGP also forms dimers in these viruses. Additionally, the ZEBOV sGP preprotein has a polybasic furin cleavage sequence at residue 324, resulting in cleavage in the Golgi into sGP and the 39AA Δ -peptide, both of which are secreted by EBOVinfected cells. The generation of Δ -peptide is also predicted for all other EBOV strains, and for Cuevavirus, though surprisingly there is a high degree of divergence in Δ -peptide sequence. Most work regarding the function of sGP has focused on its role in modulating host immunity and inflammation. More recently, the finding that EBOV mutates to a primarily non-sGPproducing phenotype in cell culture, while reverting to a primarily sGP-producing phenotype in vivo lends weight to the idea that that sGP plays an important role in virus fitness within its host[28].

sGP as a decoy

The use of secreted antigens as decoys for host antibodies has been studied in several viruses. Both vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV) and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) generate soluble forms of their surface glycoprotein (G) which have been demonstrated to absorb anti-G

antibodies and interfere with antibody-mediated mechanisms of viral clearance [29-31]. Accordingly, it has long been suggested that sGP similarly serves as a decoy to absorb host antibodies that would otherwise bind to GP_{1,2} on virions. Efforts to elucidate such activity have yielded mixed results, with several studies finding that anti-GP antibodies often do not to crossreact between different glycoprotein isoforms [32-36]. Furthermore, it appears that immunization against GP_{1,2} primarily generates antibodies that recognize epitopes not shared with sGP [37-40]. Nevertheless there have been several antibodies identified that bind to both sGP and GP_{1,2}, and for which exogenous sGP can interfere with antibody-mediated neutralization[33,34]. These findings demonstrate that sGP can functionally compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies in an *in vitro* assay.

It is worthwhile to note that in all of the aforementioned reports, the authors studied monoclonal antibodies, or antibodies from animals immunized primarily against GP_{1,2}. Neither of these experimental approaches truly mimics natural infection, in which hosts are exposed to primarily sGP, and generate a polyclonal response against multiple viral epitopes. Therefore, it is possible that patterns of antibody reactivity that are normally induced in natural infection were missed with these experimental systems. Indeed, in one study, mice were immunized with a Venezuelan Equine Encephalitis (VEE) replicon expressing both GP_{1,2} and sGP, and most resulting monoclonal antibodies were found to cross-react between both GP isoforms[41]. Furthermore, antibodies generated during natural infection appear to preferentially react with sGP[32]. Thus, it is possible that sGP plays a more active role in altering the host antibody response, a finding that would explain the discrepancies with previous studies in which animals were immunized primarily against GP_{1,2}.

Immunomodulatory effect of sGP

In addition to a possible role as an antibody decoy, sGP has demonstrated several biological properties that likely help EBOV modulate host inflammation and immunity. sGP can rescue endothelial barrier function following TNF α - treatment, and may play an important role in moderating vascular permeability during infection, since loss of endothelial barrier function is one of the primary mechanisms of EHF pathogenesis[27,42]. Interestingly, proper tertiary and quaternary structure are vital for this function, as dimer-impaired sGP, as well as ssGP, are severely diminished in their ability to rescue barrier function[43]. sGP has also been demonstrated to bind to neutrophils via the Fc γ RIIIb receptor (CD16b), altering binding of CD16b to α M β 2 integrin (CR3) [44,45]. These receptors are important in mediating early inflammatory signals induced by immune complexes and complement-opsonized targets. Additionally, sGP prevents downregulation of CD62L (L-selectin) in activated neutrophils. Taken together, these findings indicate that sGP plays an important role in dampening early inflammation that might alert the host immune system to the virus's presence as well as prevent efficient dissemination of the virus within the host.

Modulation of $GP_{1,2}$ expression

While much work has focused on the role or RNA editing and sGP production in host immune evasion, it is also possible that RNA editing serves to modulate expression of $GP_{1,2}$. High levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression are toxic to host cells, and induce cell rounding, detachment from surrounding tissues and monolayers, and loss of detection of cell surface markers [46-48]. These cytotoxic activities of $GP_{1,2}$ are thought to contribute to endothelial dysfunction characteristic of EHF[49]. Given that RNA editing results in only 20% of transcripts encoding full-length $GP_{1,2}$, it is possible that RNA editing has evolved to attenuate $GP_{1,2}$ expression and $GP_{1,2}$ -mediated cytotoxicity. Indeed, a recombinant EBOV in which the editing site was mutated to direct production of solely $GP_{1,2}$, displayed considerably higher cytopathicity than wild-type EBOV, and grew to much lower infectious titers in cell culture because it killed host cells so rapidly[50].

Other secreted glycoprotein products

In addition to sGP, EBOV generates several other secreted glycoprotein products. GP_1 can be released into the extracellular space via detachment of the disulfide bond with $GP_2[51]$. Additionally, cell surface proteases such as TNF- α converting enzyme (TACE) cleave GP_{1,2} just N-terminal of the transmembrane domain, resulting in large quantities of $GP_{1,2}\Delta TM$ shed from EBOV infected cells[52]. These secreted antigens can compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies and interfere with antibody-mediated neutralization in a manner similar to that proposed for sGP. In addition to sGP, RNA editing also produces small amounts of a third GP product, short sGP (ssGP), which is generated by insertion of two extra adenosines at the editing site [43]. The function of ssGP is unknown, and because it represents only a tiny fraction of the total GP gene product, it may simply be an "accidental" byproduct of RNA editing. Finally, all Ebolaviruses produce Δ -peptide, a 35-40AA polypeptide cleaved from pre-sGP and secreted into the extracellular space [53]. While the sequence of Δ -peptide is highly divergent among EBOV strains, all Δ -peptides are predicted to be O-glycosylated (sGP has little to no O-glycosylation), and share other common features despite a lack of sequence identity[54]. No role has been determined for Δ -peptide in host immune evasion, though Δ -peptides tagged with human F_c's

were recently found to specifically inhibit filovirus infection, suggesting that they may play a role in regulating viral spread.

The Mucin Domain and Glycan Shielding

GP₁ accounts for almost 90% of the mass of the GP_{1,2} heterodimer. The N-terminal half of GP₁ contains the putative receptor-binding domain (RBD), while the C-terminal half consists of a highly O-glycosylated mucin-like domain that wraps around and covers the RBD. The mucin domain plays no role in the machinery of GP_{1,2} fusion, as it is cleaved and degraded in the acidified endosome. In fact, the mucin domain is completely dispensible for infection, and pseudoviruses generated with mucin-deleted GP_{1,2} (GP_{1,2} Δ Muc) can still attach to and infect cells, and surprisingly, with several-fold higher efficiency than pseudoviruses generated with wild-type GP_{1,2}. Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that digestion of the 150kD GP_{1,2} with cathepsins or other proteases generates a 19kD core protein that is still stable and capable of mediating infection.

Immunodominance of the mucin domain

The dispensability of the mucin domain for virus infection indicates that it plays some other important role in virus survival. Considerable research has focused on the role of the mucin domain in host immune evasion, and it has been suggested that an important function of the mucin domain is to shield critical regions of $GP_{1,2}$ from host immune surveillance[55]. Sequence alignment of $GP_{1,2}$ from all known filovirus strains reveals that the mucin domain is the most divergent region of $GP_{1,2}$, while GP_2 and the N-terminal half of GP_1 are highly conserved among filoviruses. Furthermore, the mucin domain has been demonstrated to exhibit

intrinsic adjuvant activity[56], and a large proportion of antibodies induced by GP_{1,2} are directed against the mucin domain[57,58]. The hypothesis that the mucin domain functions to shield conserved epitopes from immune surveillance follows the logic of HIV Env's "glycan shield"[59]. The virus "lures" the host response towards domains that are not critical for GP function, sparing more conserved functionally critical regions from attack. If this mechanism is at play in Ebola, it is likely not relevant to human infections, where hosts rarely have an opportunity to mount an adaptive immune response in the first place and most outbreaks are evolutionary dead ends for the virus. Instead, it is more likely that the mucin domain helps the virus survive in its chronically infected natural reservoir, and that divergence in this region emerged through chronic immune pressure. Nevertheless, shielding by the mucin domain has important implications for filovirus vaccine design, since broadly protective vaccines will likely have to focus the host immune response on regions that are both conserved among filovirus strains, yet are still accessible to antibody binding.

Interference with cell surface proteins

Another mechanism by which the $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain may help EBOV evade the host immune response is by interfering with communication between virus-infected cells and the host immune system. It has been demonstrated that expression of $GP_{1,2}$ in both EBOV infected cells, and transiently transfected cells, results in global loss of detection of surface proteins including MHC1 and integrins, leading to rounding and detachment of cells [47,48]. Furthermore, this effect is dependent on the mucin domain, as cells transfected with $GP_{1,2}\Delta$ Muc do not exhibit rounding or disappearance of surface proteins. In fact, one study demonstrated that substitution of the EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain onto membrane-bound surface glycoprotein of the unrelated Avian Sarcoma and Leukosis Virus (ASLV) was able to recapitulate the same loss of detection of β 1-integrin and MHC1 seen with wild-type EBOV GP_{1,2}[46].

Mechanism of surface protein loss: active downregulation vs. steric shielding

The mechanism underlying GP_{1,2} mediated loss of surface protein expression has been somewhat controversial. Some studies have indicated that EBOV GP_{1,2} induces active downregulation of adhesion and immunostimulatory molecules by infected cells. One in particular observed that GP-mediated loss of $\alpha V\beta 3$ integrin and MHC1 occurred via a pathway regulated by dynamin, a GTPase involved in endocytosis and cycling of cell surface proteins [60]. The authors found that $GP_{1,2}$ can physically interact with these host surface proteins, altering their trafficking and inducing their active internalization, thus allowing virus-infected cells to hide from the host immune system. Separate studies found that GP_{1,2} also reduces activation of ERK2, a member of the MAP kinase family that regulates a variety of cell processes including adhesion, cytoskeletal remodeling, and endosome cycling[61,62]. Lack of ERK2 phosphorylation was correlated with cell rounding and downregulation of integrins, and suppression of ERK2 activity with a dominant-negative ERK2 mutant or via siRNA potentiated GP_{1,2}-induced downregulation of integrins. On the other hand, complementation with constitutively active ERK2 significantly attenuated GP_{1,2}-induced loss of cell surface proteins. Both of these studies support a model in which $GP_{1,2}$ induces host cells to actively downregulate expression of specific surface factors, and both studies also found that the respective GP_{1,2}mediated effects were completely dependent on the mucin domain.

More recently, another study has suggested that the loss of detection of integrins and MHC1 in GP_{1,2}-expressing cells is primarily due to masking of these proteins via steric

hindrance[63]. The authors demonstrated that the $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain and its associated glycans form a dense canopy that renders buried host cell surface proteins undetectable to antibody-based assays such as flow cytometry. In fact, the authors were able to demonstrate that the glycan shield is so effective that it can shield buried epitopes on EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ itself. Digestion of $GP_{1,2}$ glycans, as well as removal of GP_1 via DTT treatment, both resulted in significant increases in detection of surface $\beta 1$ integrin and MHC1 expression. Most importantly, the authors demonstrated that expression of $GP_{1,2}$ by antigen-presenting target cells prevented them from activating antigen-specific CD8⁺ T-cells. The debate between the steric shielding and active internalization models will be clarified by further studies, but neither mechanism necessarily precludes the other. It is reasonable to hypothesize that both mechanisms may be at play, and that EBOV has evolved multiple parallel strategies to ensure that virus-infected cells remain minimally visible to the host immune system.

Immunosuppressive Domain

All filoviruses have a highly conserved sequence in the GP₂ subunit that bears a high degree of sequence homology to the immunosuppressive domain of several retroviruses, including HIV[64]. This sequence of approximately 15-20 amino acids was first identified over 30 years ago, and has been demonstrated in retroviruses to inhibit or otherwise interfere with proper activation of macrophages and lymphocytes[65-67]. Peptides corresponding to retrovirus immunosuppressive domains inhibit lymphocyte activation *in vitro*, and induce lymphocytes to elaborate TH₂-cytokines, thereby polarizing the host immune system away from an optimal antiviral response [68,69]. The corresponding peptides from both EBOV and MARV were demonstrated *in vitro* to induce downregulation of markers of activation in both CD4 and CD8

T-cells, as well as inhibit elaboration of inflammatory cytokines (while inducing IL-10 expression), and induce lymphocyte apoptosis[70]. Most interestingly, human lymphocytes were unresponsive to the immunosuppressive effects of the Reston EBOV (REBOV) ISD peptide, while lymphocytes from rhesus macaques displayed the same markers of suppression seen with other EBOV peptides. This finding is consistent with the observation that REBOV causes rapidly fatal disease in macaques, while causing no disease in humans, and strongly suggests that the immunosuppressive domain of EBOV GP_{1,2} plays a central role in the pathogenesis of EHF. Future studies to examine the effect of the ISD on EBOV pathogenesis *in vivo*, as well as the effect of the ISD on generation of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies, will yield crucial information for EBOV vaccine design.

Tetherin Antagonism

Tetherin, also known as CD317, or Bone Marrow Stromal Antigen 2 (BST2), is a Type-II transmembrane protein that inhibits egress of budding virions. The protein structure consists of an N-terminal transmembrane α -helix, a coiled-coil ectodomain, and a C-terminal GPI anchor, resulting in the protein being attached to the cell membrane at both ends[71]. When enveloped viruses bud from the cell membrane, one end of tetherin is embedded in the nascent virion membrane, while the other end is still attached to the host cell, thus "tethering" the virus to the cell. Tetherin is expressed constitutively in many immune cells including lymphocytes and monocytes, and expression is induced in other cell types by type I interferons. Tetherin orthologs have been identified in several placental mammals, and its activity against a range of enveloped viruses indicates that this innate immune mechanism has existed for quite some time. Given this ancient relationship, several viruses have evolved their own mechanisms of

antagonizing tetherin[72,73]. HIV Vpu and KSHV K5 both target tetherin for ubiquitination and degradation[74,75]. More recently, it was demonstrated *in vitro* that tetherin inhibits budding of EBOV VP40-based virus-like particles (VLP's), and that EBOV GP_{1,2} antagonizes tetherin and rescues VLP budding [76]. The mechanism by which GP_{1,2} mediates this effect is unclear, though it has been demonstrated that EBOV GP₂ physically interacts with tetherin. However, unlike HIV Vpu and KSHV K5, EBOV GP_{1,2} does not result in loss of surface expression of tetherin, suggesting that GP_{1,2} tetherin antagonism is not dependent on ubiquitination and degradation[77].

Interestingly, it has been demonstrated that levels of tetherin expression, as well as the ability of tetherin to mediate its antiviral effects, varies between cell types [78]. Thus, it is tempting to hypothesize how EBOV regulation of GP expression may be related to tetherin antagonism. It has been demonstrated that serial passage of EBOV in cell culture leads to rapid emergence of a predominantly GP_{1,2}-producing phenotype, while passaging of mutant virus in naïve guinea pigs results in reversion to a predominantly sGP-producing phenotype within 6 days[28]. This short period suggests that reversion is not the result of adaptive immune pressure. Instead, the tendency to adopt a predominantly sGP-forming versus GP_{1,2}-forming phenotype may have more to do with innate immunity, and local environmental factors such as tetherin expression levels. Future studies comparing the emergence of editing site mutants in different cell lines that vary in endogenous tetherin expression levels will further elucidate the connection between GP_{1,2} expression levels, tetherin antagonism, and viral fitness.

Implications for Vaccine Design

Because GP_{1,2} is the most visible filovirus structural component, filovirus vaccinology has centered around inducing a potent anti-GP_{1,2} response in order to neutralize or otherwise clear incoming virus. While great strides have been made in developing an EBOV vaccine, strategies that are highly effective in rodent models of EHF have generally yielded less promising results in nonhuman primate studies. One of the reasons for this is likely that rodent models incompletely recapitulate EHF seen in primates[79]. For example, mouse-adapted EBOV must be delivered intraperitoneally in order to induce disease, while mice inoculated subcutaneously with high doses of virus are able to clear the infection without prior immunization or supportive treatment[80,81]. On the other hand, low-dose mucosal inoculation of EBOV in NHP's induces rapidly fatal fulminant EHF. Furthermore, mice do not appear to exhibit the same degree of global immunosuppression, coagulopathy, and inflammatory dysregulation as observed in primates. Thus, it is likely that the mechanisms EBOV uses to evade and suppress host immunity are more effective in primates than in rodents, and that therefore the "threshold" for immunity in rodents is both lower and less stringent than that required for protection in primates.

All of these factors point to the importance of better understanding the mechanisms by which EBOV avoids immune clearance in order to better tailor vaccines to counteract or circumvent those mechanisms. What is the role of sGP in immune evasion? Are anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies that cross-react with sGP more likely to be absorbed and therefore less likely to protect? On the other hand, sGP corresponds to a well-conserved region of $GP_{1,2}$, which means that sGP-reactive antibodies may also react well with other strains of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$. Also, how demonstrated that the mucin domain contains some neutralizing epitopes, and mucin-reactive antibodies have been shown to protect mice from lethal EBOV challenge [57,82,83]. However, because of the high degree of sequence variation in this region among EBOV strains, mucinreactive antibodies are unlikely to be broadly protective. Thus, the desire for a broadly-reactive EBOV vaccine may be at odds with experimental data that suggests mucin-reactive antibodies are the most easily-induced protective antibodies. Finally, the high degree of conservation of GP₂ among EBOV strains, combined with its functional importance, suggests that this region is a prime target for broadly-neutralizing antibodies. However, the location of GP₂ proximal to the cell membrane where it is shielded by GP₁, means that it may not be easily accessible to antibodies. Furthermore, the immunosuppressive domain of GP₂ may inhibit the generation of anti-GP₂ antibodies in the first place. The series of conundrums presented here illustrates exactly how much work remains to fully elucidate the pathogenesis of and the useful correlates of protection against Ebola hemorrhagic fever. As these problems are gradually unraveled, EBOV vaccinologists will be able to pursue more rationally designed immunization strategies.

The next chapters seek to answer some of these important questions, with the unifying theme of better understanding how EBOV regulates GP expression to optimize virus survival within the host. The data we present here sheds light on the importance of GP RNA editing in host immune evasion and virus infectivity, and we further discuss the implications of these findings to EHF pathogenesis and Ebola vaccinology. Specifically, we examine the role of sGP in altering the host anti-GP_{1,2} immune response, and how sGP may work with the GP₁ mucin domain to ensure that the majority of host antibodies either do not bind GP_{1,2}, bind GP_{1,2} but can be absorbed by sGP, or bind to functionally dispensible regions of GP_{1,2}. We then examine the importance of GP_{1,2} expression levels in optimizing virus infectivity, and how RNA editing may

also represent a mechanism for optimizing $GP_{1,2}$ expression in order to both maximize infectivity and antagonize host defenses. We believe that these findings illuminate important virus survival strategies that have previously been sparsely studied. Furthermore, the mechanisms discussed here have important implications for our understanding of Ebola hemorrhagic fever pathogenesis, and it is our hope that these novel findings will help to inform future strategies to develop a potent and broadly-protective EBOV vaccine.

Chapter 2: Antigenic Subversion: A Novel Mechanism of Host Immune Evasion by the Ebola Virus

The data presented in this chapter was published in the journal PLoS Pathogens as:

Mohan, G.S., Li, W., Ye, L. Compans, R.W., Yang, C. (2012) "Antigenic Subversion: A Novel

Mechanism of Host Immune Evasion by the Ebola Virus" PLoS Pathogens 8(12): e1003065

All data reported here were generated by the author of this document unless otherwise noted in

the figure legends

Abstract

In addition to its surface glycoprotein (GP_{1,2}), Ebola virus (EBOV) directs the production of large quantities of a truncated glycoprotein isoform (sGP) that is secreted into the extracellular space. The generation of secreted antigens has been studied in several viruses and suggested as a mechanism of host immune evasion through absorption of antibodies and interference with antibody-mediated clearance. However such a role has not been conclusively determined for the Ebola virus sGP. In this study, we immunized mice with DNA constructs expressing $GP_{1,2}$ and/or sGP, and demonstrate that sGP can efficiently compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies, but only from mice that have been immunized by sGP. We term this phenomenon "antigenic subversion", and propose a model whereby sGP redirects the host antibody response to focus on epitopes which it shares with membrane-bound $GP_{1,2}$, thereby allowing it to absorb anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. Unexpectedly, we found that sGP can also subvert a previously immunized host's anti-GP_{1,2} response resulting in strong cross-reactivity with sGP. This finding is particularly relevant to EBOV vaccinology since it underscores the importance of eliciting robust immunity that is sufficient to rapidly clear an infection before antigenic subversion can occur. Antigenic subversion represents a novel virus escape strategy that likely helps EBOV evade host immunity, and may represent an important obstacle to EBOV vaccine design.

Author Summary

The function of the Ebola virus (EBOV) secreted glycoprotein (sGP) has been long debated, and the fact that sGP production is conserved among all known EBOV species strongly indicates an important role in the viral life cycle. Furthermore, the recent finding that EBOV mutates to a predominantly non-sGP-forming phenotype in cell culture, while the mutant virus reverts to an sGP-forming phenotype *in vivo*, suggests that sGP is critical for EBOV to survive in its infected host. Here we demonstrate that sGP can function to absorb anti-GP antibodies. More importantly, instead of simply passively absorbing host antibodies, sGP actively subverts the host immune response to induce cross-reactivity with epitopes it shares with membrane-bound GP_{1,2}. Immune subversion by sGP represents a distinct mechanism from the use of secreted antigens as antibody decoys, an immune evasion tactic previously proposed for other viruses, and should be an important consideration for future EBOV vaccine design efforts since vaccines may need to be specifically tailored to avoid subversion.

Introduction

Ebola virus (EBOV) is an enveloped single-stranded negative-sense RNA virus in the order *Mononegavirales*, which along with the Marburg virus (MARV) forms the Filovirus family. EBOV is the etiologic agent of Ebola Hemorrhagic Fever (EHF), a highly lethal hemorrhagic fever with up to 90% mortality [84]. Since its discovery in 1976, EBOV has caused sporadic outbreaks in Sub-Saharan Africa with death tolls in the hundreds. Interestingly, while filoviruses have been only recently discovered, they are one of the few non-retrovirus RNA paleoviruses identified in mammalian genomes, suggesting an ancient relationship with mammals [85,86]. Growing evidence suggests that bats are the natural reservoir of EBOV in the wild today [3,4,6].

Current treatment for Ebola hemorrhagic fever is purely supportive, and the lack of effective interventions underscores the importance of developing a broadly-protective vaccine that confers long-lasting immunity. The ability to develop such a vaccine is critically dependent on our understanding of the mechanisms by which EBOV suppresses, distracts, or otherwise evades the host immune response [87]. One widely hypothesized immune evasion mechanism employed by Ebola virus is secretion of a truncated viral glycoprotein by EBOV infected cells. The EBOV surface glycoprotein ($GP_{1,2}$) mediates host cell attachment and fusion, and is the primary structural component exposed on the virus surface. For this reason, $GP_{1,2}$ is the focus of most EBOV vaccine research, and it is generally accepted that a robust anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibody response is crucial for protection against lethal EBOV challenge [88]. EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ forms trimeric spikes on virion surfaces similarly to influenza HA and HIV Env [15]. Also like HA and Env, GP is first synthesized as an uncleaved precursor (GP_0) which is then cleaved in the Golgi complex by the protease furin [89] into two functional subunits: The N-terminal GP_1

subunit contains the putative receptor-binding domain (RBD), and the C-terminal GP₂ subunit contains the fusion apparatus and transmembrane domain. GP_{1,2} is encoded in two disjointed reading frames in the virus genome. The two reading frames are joined together by slippage of the viral polymerase at an editing site (a tract of 7-A's) to insert an 8th A, generating an mRNA transcript that allows read-through translation of GP_{1,2} [23,24]. However, only about 20% of transcripts are edited, while the remaining 80% of unedited transcripts have a premature stop codon, resulting in synthesis of a truncated glycoprotein product (sGP) which is secreted in large quantities into the extracellular space.

Though its production is conserved in all EBOV species, there has been considerable debate regarding the function of sGP. Unlike GP_{1,2}, sGP forms homodimers and appears to have some intrinsic anti-inflammatory activity [26,27,42,90,91]. The recent finding that EBOV quickly mutates to synthesize primarily GP_{1,2} in cell culture, while this mutant virus reverts to a primarily sGP-producing phenotype in vivo, suggests an important role for sGP in virus survival within the host [28]. Because sGP shares over 90% of its sequence with the N-terminal region of GP_{1,2}, it was initially hypothesized that sGP functions as a decoy for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. Early efforts to identify such activity yielded mixed results, and the observation that antibodies often do not cross-react between sGP and $GP_{1,2}$ had cast doubt on this hypothesis [32-36]. Furthermore, recent studies demonstrated that immunization against GP_{1,2} elicits antibodies largely against epitopes not shared with sGP [37-40]. However, most of these studies investigated monoclonal antibodies from animals immunized with vaccines containing or expressing primarily GP_{1,2}, which does not represent the state of natural infection. Of note, one early study examined monoclonal antibodies from mice immunized with a Venezuelan equine encephalitis replicon that produces both GP_{1,2} and sGP, and found that many of these antibodies

cross-reacted between $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP [41]. Further, monoclonal antibodies isolated from human EHF survivors have been shown to preferentially react with sGP [32]. These studies suggest that sGP may play an important role in altering the host antibody response.

In this study, we demonstrate that sGP induces a host antibody response that focuses on epitopes it shares with $GP_{1,2}$, thereby allowing it to bind and compete for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. We describe a mechanism that we term "antigenic subversion", which is distinct from previously proposed "decoy" mechanisms in which secreted glycoprotein simply passively absorbs anti-glycoprotein antibodies. Importantly, we demonstrate that sGP can also subvert an existing anti- $GP_{1,2}$ immune response that was only weakly cross-reactive with sGP. Antigenic subversion represents a novel host immune evasion mechanism that has important implications for EBOV vaccine design, and may shed light on how the virus survives in its natural reservoir.

Materials and Methods

Ethics statement - Animal ethics approval for the immunization studies in mice was obtained from the *Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee* (IACUC) at Emory University. All animal studies were performed under approval from the *Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee* (IACUC) at Emory University. Female BALB/c mice (8-week old) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory and housed in the animal facility at the Emory University.

Cell Lines and Plasmids – 293T cells and HeLa cells were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM, Mediatech) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Hyclone, ThermoFisher) and penicillin/streptomycin. All Ebola glycoprotein constructs were based on the Ebola Zaire strain (ZEBOV), Mayinga Subtype (GenBank accession# U23187.1). Editing site mutants were generated in pBlueScript II K/S+ vector through site-directed mutagenesis using the QuickChange XL kit (Stratagene). Constructs were then subcloned pCAGGS mammalian expression vector. Protein expression was carried out by transfecting 90% confluent cells in 6-well plates with 5 μ g DNA + 12 μ L Fugene HD (Roche) per well, as per manufacturer instructions, and detected at 48 h post transfection by Western blot using rabbit anti-ZEBOV polyclonal antibodies.

Vaccine Preparation and Immunization – Mutant ZEBOV GP plasmids for DNA immunization experiments were prepared using the EndoFree Plasmid Mega Kit (Qiagen) as per manufacturer instructions and redissolved in pure endotoxin-free water at a concentration of 4-6 $\mu g/\mu L$, and purity was verified by restriction analysis and spectrophotometry. For immunization, DNA was diluted in sterile PBS to 0.5 $\mu g/\mu L$ and filter sterilized. Female BALB/C mice (Charles River Laboratory) at six mice per group received 50 μg of DNA intramuscularly

(25 μ g/leg) per immunization. Anesthetized mice were bled retro-orbitally two weeks after each immunization and serum samples were stored at -80°C until use.

Recombinant Protein Production and ELISA – Production of purified histidine-tagged HA has been described previously [92]. Soluble histidine-tagged $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP were generated by C-terminal addition of a single 6x histidine tag. Soluble $GP_{1,2}$ was generated by truncation of the transmembrane domain and cytoplasmic tail. Recombinant vaccinia viruses (rVV) were generated as described elsewhere to synthesize soluble His-tagged GP_{1,2} (His- GP_{1,2}) and sGP (His-sGP), as well as membrane-bound GP_{1,2} [93]. For production and purification of His-GP_{1,2} and His-sGP, rVV-infected cell supernatant was clarified and purified using a PrepEase His Purification Kit (Affymetrix) and purity of recombinant protein was verified by SDS-PAGE followed by Western blot or coomassie stain. Further, purified His-GP_{1,2} and His-sGP were tested for reactivity to pre-immune sera or sera from unvaccinated mice by ELISA and Western blot, and they were found to be unreactive. For ELISA, flat-bottom Immulon 4-HBX 96-well plates (Thermo) were coated overnight with 0.1 µg/well of His- GP_{1,2} or His-sGP. A standard curve was generated by coating control wells with known concentrations of mouse IgG. Plates were washed 5x in PBS+Tween (PBST), blocked in PBST+2%BSA, and then incubated in duplicate for two hours with antisera diluted in PBST+2%BSA. Plates were washed again, and incubated with 1:1000 (pooled anti- IgG subtype) HRP-conjugated goat anti-mouse secondary antibody. After final wash, plates were developed with 3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB, Thermo) and stopped at 5 minutes with 0.2M HCl. Plates were read and antibody concentration was calculated using the standard curve.

Competition ELISA – Competition ELISA was performed by modifying the above protocol. Plates were coated with His- $GP_{1,2}$. Pooled antisera were diluted in PBST+2%BSA to a concentration corresponding to an OD of 1.0 by anti- $GP_{1,2}$ ELISA. Diluted antisera were then mixed with decreasing concentrations of purified His-sGP or His- $GP_{1,2}$ and immediately added to His- $GP_{1,2}$ -coated wells. The ELISA was then developed as described above and competition was calculated as percent of signal compared to no competing antigen.

Competition Immunoprecipitation – Competition immunoprecipitation was performed by incubating pooled antisera (normalized for anti-GP_{1,2} titer as determined by ELISA) with 200ng of purified His- GP_{1,2} and increasing amounts purified His-sGP at molar ratios of 0.25:1, 1:1, and 1:4 sGP:GP_{1,2}. Antisera incubated with His-sGP alone, His-GP_{1,2} alone, or with no GP was used as controls. Samples were incubated on ice for 20 minutes, followed by addition of protein-G coupled agarose beads (Thermo Scientific) to further incubate at 4°C for an additional two hr with agitation. Samples were then centrifuged and washed three times with with lysis buffer, and then mixed with 6x Laemmli SDS sample buffer with 12% b-mercaptoethanol. The samples were heated at 95°C for 5 minutes and then used for SDS-PAGE followed by Western blot analysis using antibodies gainst both sGP and GP_{1,2}.

Affinity of Polyclonal Antisera – Apparent affinity of polyclonal antisera was determined by quantitative ELISA using purified IgG from immunized animals. IgG was purified using Melon Gel (Thermo) as per manufacturer instructions and purity of IgG was verified by ELISA and coomassie gel staining. Since quantitative affinity ELISA requires that coating antigen be incubated with increasing dilutions of antibodies until coating antigen becomes saturated, we found that high antibody concentrations can result in signals that exceed the plate reader's range of detection. Thus, we titrated the amount of coating antigen down to $0.05 \,\mu$ g/well to avoid signal saturation. Wells were coated overnight with 0.05 μ g of purified His-GP_{1,2} or His-sGP and after washing and blocking were incubated with purified IgG diluted in PBST + 2%BSA, at
dilutions ranging from 1:10 to 1:1280 (based on original serum volume). ELISAs were developed as described above and the signal converted to nM concentration of IgG by comparison to a standard curve. Apparent K_d 's of polyclonal sera were calculated by nonlinear regression analysis using GraphPad Prism. These results were verified manually by analysis of linearized binding curves as detailed elsewhere [94].

Pseudovirus Generation and Neutralizing Assay – EBOV-GP pseudotyped HIV was generated as described elsewhere[95]. Briefly, 293T-cells were cotransfected with Env-defective HIV backbone and ZEBOV GP in pCAGGS vector using Fugene HD (Roche). Supernatants were harvested 48 h post-transfection, clarified, and filtered using a 0.45 micron filter. Pseudoviruses were titered by infecting JC53 cells [96], which express b-galactosidase and luciferase under a *tat*-activated promoter, causing infected cells turning blue with X-Gal staining. Neutralization assays were performed as described elsewhere [95] with minor modifications. Briefly, pseudoviruses were pre-incubated with dilutions of heat-inactivated antisera, and supplemented with heat-inactivated naïve mouse sera (Innovative Research) so that 5% of the total volume was mouse serum. Pseudovirus-antiserum mixtures were then added to 30% confluent JC53 cells and incubated for 48 h. Virus infection and neutralization was measured by luciferase reporter assay, and neutralization was measured by decrease in luciferase expression compared to virus-only controls [96].

We performed a competition neutralization assay by selecting the antiserum concentration that corresponded to 80% neutralization for each antiserum sample. Fixed antiserum concentrations were incubated with dilutions of purified His-sGP or with soluble influenza PR8 hemagluttinin (HA) as a control (GenBank Accession# JF690260). Antiserum mixtures were then mixed with pseudovirus and the neutralization assay was developed as

described above. Interference with neutralization was measured by percent drop in neutralization compared to antiserum-only controls.

Results

Immunogenicity of EBOV GP Editing Site Mutant DNA Vaccines

We first generated EBOV GP constructs to individually express GP_{1,2} and sGP. In natural infection, EBOV directs the synthesis of sGP and GP_{1,2} through differentially edited mRNA transcripts (Fig 1A). However, it has been observed that DNA-dependent RNA polymerases (DDRP) do not edit with the same efficiency as the EBOV RNA polymerase [24]. Furthermore, in addition to polymerase slippage, it is possible that the 7-A editing site can also serve as a premature poly-adenylation signal, as well as a ribosomal slippage signal [97-99]. We thus generated a panel of EBOV GP editing site mutants in order to control the levels of sGP and GP_{1,2} expression (Fig 1B). GP-8A was made by inserting an 8th A into the wild type (GP-7A) editing site, resulting in GP_{1,2} as the dominant gene product. Silent A \rightarrow G mutations were introduced into the GP-8A editing site to ablate transcriptional slippage, resulting in $GP_{1,2}Edit$, that expresses GP_{1,2} as the sole gene product. The same mutations were also introduced into GP-7A to generate sGPEdit, that expresses sGP as the sole gene product. These constructs were subcloned into a mammalian expression vector (pCAGGS) and protein expression was examined in both HeLa cells (Fig 1C) and 293T cells (data not shown). Cells transfected with GP-8A and GP_{1,2}Edit expressed GP_{1,2} intracellularly and on their surfaces, and secreted GP_{1,2} into the supernatant through previously characterized TACE-dependent cleavage [52]. Interestingly, GP_{1,2}Edit produced higher amounts of GP_{1,2} than GP-8A. GP-7A and sGPEdit expressed high levels of sGP, which was secreted efficiently into the supernatant. GP_{1,2} expression by GP-7A was undetectable, likely because of minimal DDRP-mediated editing [24]. These expression experiments demonstrate that mutation of the editing site has a significant effect on GP expression.

We next investigated the immunogenicity of editing site mutant DNA vaccines. Female BALB/c mice were immunized with $GP_{1,2}$ or sGP-producing constructs (Fig. 2A). Mice immunized with sGPEdit, GP-7A, and GP-8A constructs developed similar titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies as measured by ELISA, while mice immunized with $GP_{1,2}$ Edit developed four-fold higher titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies (Fig. 2B). Mice immunized with constructs expressing predominantly sGP (GP-7A and sGPEdit) developed much higher titers of anti-sGP antibodies than mice immunized with constructs expressing predominantly GP_{1,2} (GP-8A and GP_{1,2}Edit) (Fig 2C). As shown in Fig. 2D, GP_{1,2}-immunized mice developed much higher titers of GP_{1,2}-binding antibodies than sGP-binding antibodies. On the other hand, sGP-immunized mice developed much higher titers of s95% of its linear sequence with GP_{1,2}. These results suggest that in sGP-immunized animals, either many sGP-binding antibodies are directed against conformational epitopes not shared with GP_{1,2}, or they are directed against shared epitopes that are inaccessible in GP_{1,2}.

sGP can compete for binding of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies induced by sGP but not by GP_{1,2}

Given that animals immunized by $GP_{1,2}$ or sGP develop antibodies that preferentially bind to different GP isoforms, we performed Western blot analysis to determine if there is a difference in the linear epitopes targeted by antibodies in $GP_{1,2}$ versus sGP-immunized mice. As shown in Fig. 3A, antisera from $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice reacted strongly with $GP_{1,2}$ but only weakly with sGP. On the other hand, antisera from sGP-immunized mice reacted strongly with sGP, but only weakly with $GP_{1,2}$. This suggests that most linear epitopes targeted by anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies from $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice are unshared with sGP. To investigate whether the $GP_{1,2}$ -binding and sGP-binding antibodies in immunized mice were cross-reactive between the

two GP isoforms or were separate populations of antibodies, we performed a competition ELISA to determine if sGP could compete with $GP_{1,2}$ for $GP_{1,2}$ -binding antibodies (Fig 3B). Similar to the Western blot data, sGP was unable to compete for binding of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies from GP_{1,2} immunized mice (Fig. 3C). On the other hand, sGP was able to efficiently compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies from sGP-immunized mice. As expected, GP_{1,2} was able to compete with itself in all groups (Fig. 3D). Furthermore, we observed an identical reactivity pattern with native membrane-anchored EBOV GP_{1,2} using a cell surface competition ELISA (Supplemental Fig. S1). We further examined the ability of the two GP isoforms to compete with each other for antibodies by performing competition immunoprecipitation. Purified GP_{1,2} in the presence of sGP at varying molar ratios was immunoprecipitated with antiserum from GP_{1,2}-immunized or sGP-immunized mice, and analyzed by Western blot using a polyclonal rabbit antibody that reacts with both GP isoforms. As a negative control, recombinant influenza HA was allowed to compete with $GP_{1,2}$ for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. Antiserum from $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice precipitated both GP_{1,2} and sGP, and increasing concentrations of sGP did not attenuate the amount of $GP_{1,2}$ signal (Fig 3E), suggesting the presence of two separate populations of antibodies that do not cross-react between GP_{1,2} and sGP. However, while antiserum from sGPimmunized mice also precipitated both GP_{1,2} and sGP, increasing concentrations of sGP significantly attenuated the amount of $GP_{1,2}$ precipitated (Fig 3F), indicating that $GP_{1,2}$ -reactive antibodies in these mice are cross-reactive with sGP. Recombinant HA had no effect on the amount of $GP_{1,2}$ precipitated. Taken together, these data suggest that anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies induced by GP_{1,2} are directed primarily against epitopes not shared between GP_{1,2} and sGP, whereas such antibodies induced by sGP are directed against epitopes shared between GP_{1,2} and sGP.

sGP differentially interferes with antibody-mediated viral neutralization by antisera from sGP and GP_{1.2} immunized mice

We further investigated whether there was a difference in the ability of antisera from the immunization groups to neutralize EBOV GP_{1,2}-mediated virus infection, and whether sGP could interfere with antibody-mediated neutralization. Pseudoviruses were generated using an Envdeficient HIV backbone pseudotyped with Zaire EBOV GP_{1,2}. In order to achieve consistent neutralization, we pooled sera from the four highest responders among GP_{1,2}-immunized animals and among sGP-immunized animals. Antisera from both groups were able to effectively neutralize pseudoviruses as measured by a luciferase reporter assay (Fig. 4A), although antisera from GP_{1,2}-immunized mice exhibited more potent neutralizing activity than antisera from sGPimmunized mice, probably due to higher overall anti-GP_{1,2} titer. To determine if sGP interferes with neutralization, we used an antiserum dilution corresponding to 80% neutralizing activity in each group and preincubated antisera with different amounts of sGP. Consistent with the competition ELISA results, sGP was able to completely attenuate neutralizing activity of antisera from sGP-immunized mice, while it had no effect on neutralizing activity of antisera from GP_{1,2}immunized mice (Fig. 4B). Purified influenza HA was used as a control and had no effect on neutralizing activity of either antiserum group. Similar results were observed when we used an antiserum dilution corresponding to 50% neutralizing activity (Supplemental Fig. S2). These data confirm that sGP can compete with GP_{1,2} for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies and interfere with antibody-mediated neutralization, but can only do so in animals that have been immunized against sGP.

Anti-GP_{1,2} and anti-sGP antibodies induced by different GP isoforms exhibit similar average affinity

The inability of sGP to compete with $GP_{1,2}$ for antibodies from $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice was intriguing considering that GP_{1,2} shares almost half of its ectodomain sequence with sGP. We reasoned that some of these antibodies may be directed solely against GP_{1,2} epitopes not shared with sGP, while other antibodies may be directed against shared epitopes, but preferentially bind GP_{1,2} because of conformational differences between the two GP isoforms resulting from tertiary and quarternary structure and steric shielding. To address this possibility, we used quantitative ELISA to determine the relative titers and estimate the average affinity of antibodies from GP_{1,2} and sGP-immunized animals for GP_{1,2} and sGP. We individually examined purified polyclonal IgG from the five highest responders in GP_{1,2}-immunized and sGPimmunized groups, and calculated the apparent dissociation constant (K_d) of anti-GP_{1,2} and antisGP antibodies. This apparent K_d was calculated by Scatchard analysis as described elsewhere [94,100] and represents an estimate of the average affinity of anti-GP antibodies, with lower apparent K_d correponding to higher average affinity. Consistent with previous ELISA data, mice immunized against GP_{1,2} had higher titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies than anti-sGP antibodies (Fig. 5A). However, there was no measurable difference in the apparent K_d's of GP_{1,2}-binding vs. sGP-binding antibodies (Fig 5B), indicating that preferential binding of antibodies from these animals to GP_{1,2} is not due to affinity differences for different GP isoforms. In mice immunized against sGP we again observed very high titers of anti-sGP antibodies, and very low levels of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. However, those antibodies that did bind to GP_{1,2} appeared to have modestly lower K_d (higher average affinity) than did sGP-binding antibodies (Fig. 5B). Future studies with monoclonal antibodies directed against shared epitopes between sGP and GP_{1,2} will provide further information on whether specific antibodies bind to the two GP isoforms with different affinities. Nonetheless, the present data provide evidence that differences in affinity are

not responsible for antibodies from $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP-immunized mice reacting preferentially with different GP isoforms.

Expression of GP_{1,2} in the context of sGP allows sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies

The secretion of surface glycoproteins as a mechanism of absorbing antiviral antibodies has been hypothesized before for several viruses including vesicular stomatitis virus (soluble G) and respiratory syncytial virus (secreted G) [29,30]. It has been demonstrated that RSV secreted G can absorb anti-G antibodies and interfere with both neutralization and antibodydependent cell-mediated virus clearance. However, we observed that EBOV sGP can only compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies in mice immunized against sGP. This led us to hypothesize that sGP may serve a role in altering the repertoire of epitopes against which the host immune response is directed, in order to divert the host immune response towards epitopes shared between sGP and GP_{1,2}. To test this hypothesis, we vaccinated mice with a 3:1 ratio of sGPEdit:GP_{1,2}Edit (Fig 6A) to simulate antigen expression during EBOV infection. Control groups were immunized with either sGPEdit or GP_{1,2}Edit plus empty pCAGGS vector to keep the total amount of DNA constant. As a proxy for *in vivo* antigen expression, HeLa cells were transfected with corresponding ratios of sGPEdit, GP_{1,2}Edit, and pCAGGS. As measured by Western blot analysis, the levels of sGP and GP_{1,2} expression in both lysate and culture supernatant of cells co-transfected with sGPEdit and GP_{1,2}Edit were similar to cells transfected with sGPEdit or GP_{1,2}Edit alone (Fig S3). All immunization groups generated similar titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies (Fig. 6B). However, when we performed a competition ELISA using antisera from sGPEdit+ GP_{1,2}Edit-immunized mice, sGP was able to compete with GP_{1,2} for over 50% of the anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies (Fig. 6C). Mice immunized with $GP_{1,2}Edit + vector \text{ or sGPEdit}$ + vector displayed the same serum reactivity patterns we had observed previously in mice

immunized against only one of the GP isoforms. Further, after boosting mice a second time, almost 70% of GP_{1,2}-antibodies in week 12 antisera from sGPEdit+ GP_{1,2}Edit-immunized mice were absorbed by sGP. Interestingly, in mice immunized with lower ratios of sGPEdit: $GP_{1,2}Edit$, significant sGP cross-reactivity was also observed, with almost 70% of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies being susceptible to competition in mice immunized with a 1:1 ratio of sGP:GP_{1,2}, and about 25% being susceptible to competition in mice immunized with a 1:3 ratio of $sGP:GP_{1,2}$ (Figure S4). Similar results were also obtained with a competition immunoprecipitation assay. As shown in Fig. 6D, antiserum from sGPEdit+GP_{1,2}Edit-immunized mice was able to precipitate both GP_{1,2} and sGP, but increasing concentrations of sGP attenuated the amount of GP_{1,2} precipitated. Furthermore, while sGPEdit+GP_{1,2}Edit antiserum was able to effectively neutralize pseudovirus infectivity (Fig. 6E), the addition of exogenous sGP almost completely inhibited pseudovirus neutralization (Fig 6F), indicating that sGP can effectively interfere with antibody mediated neutralization in these mice. Similar observations were also made at an antiserum concentration corresponding to 50% neutralization (Fig S5). Taken together, these data confirm that sGP can direct the host antibody response to focus on shared epitopes between GP_{1,2} and sGP, thereby allowing sGP to compete for antibodies and interfere with antibody-mediated virus neutralization. Furthermore, the observation that sGP can compete for a greater proportion of GP_{1,2} antibodies from week 12 antisera compared to week 6 suggests that iterative exposure to sGP gradually drives the host to a dominantly sGP-reactive response.

sGP can subvert the GP_{1,2}-specific antibody response

In order to test the hypothesis that overexpression of sGP can overwhelm the $GP_{1,2}$ -specific antibody response, we primed and boosted mice with either sGPEdit or $GP_{1,2}$ Edit, and then boosted again at week 10 with the opposite GP isoform (Fig 7A). Control groups were

boosted with the same GP isoform. As shown in Fig. 7B, anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies were induced in all groups at week 12. However, in mice immunized with GP₁₂Edit and then boosted with sGPEdit, sGP was able to efficiently compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies in competition ELISA (Fig 7C). Furthermore, sGP was also able to efficiently compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies from mice primed against sGPEdit and boosted with GP_{1,2}Edit, . . Neutralizing activity of antisera from animals primed and boosted with opposite GP isoforms was determined as previously described (data not shown). Interestingly, sGP was able to interfere with neutralization only from animals primed against sGP and boosted with GP_{1,2} (Fig 7D), while antisera from animals primed against GP_{1,2} and boosted with sGP maintained neutralizing activity in the presence of sGP. Furthermore, comparison of the antisera titers corresponding to 50% neutralizing activity (NT_{50}) in groups before boosting with the opposite GP isoform (week 6) and after boosting with the opposite GP isoform (Week 12) (Fig 7E) reveals that neutralizing activity is not boosted despite a dramatic increase in overall GP_{1,2}-binding antibodies. The observation that most anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies in GP_{1,2}-primed, sGP-boosted mice can be competed away by sGP in competition ELISA, while sGP does not interfere with neutralizing activity of these antibodies suggests that neutralizing antibodies may only represent a small proportion of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. Nevertheless, the ability of sGP to alter the reactivity profile of the anti-GP_{1,2} response has important implications for EBOV vaccinology, since during a subsequent infection, sGP could subvert the immune response of a previously vaccinated individual if the virus is not cleared rapidly.

Discussion

The putative role of sGP in EBOV host immune evasion has not been clearly defined. In this study, we analyzed antibody responses in mice immunized against sGP, GP_{1,2}, or both GP isoforms and present evidence that sGP serves to redirect the immune response towards epitopes that are either not present or inaccessible in $GP_{1,2}$, or epitopes that are shared between the two GP isoforms, thereby allowing sGP to effectively absorb anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. We term this phenomenon "antigenic subversion", because it is distinct from previously proposed mechanisms in which sGP passively absorbs anti-glycoprotein antibodies. In antigenic subversion, the ability of sGP to absorb anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies is critically dependent on exposure to sGP during induction of the anti-GP_{1,2} immune response. In mice immunized against GP_{1,2} in the presence of sGP, an immunization strategy designed to simulate antigen exposure during natural infection, we observed that most resulting anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies were cross reactive to and thus susceptible to competition by sGP, even though the titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies in these mice were similar to the titers in mice immunized against $GP_{1,2}$ alone. On the other hand, in mice immunized against GP_{1,2} alone, we observed only low cross-reactivity of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies with sGP, a finding consistent with previous studies, indicating that antibodies in these mice are largely directed against epitopes not shared with sGP [36,37].

The model we propose for the mechanism of antigenic subversion by sGP assumes that before immunization, the host begins with a repertoire of naïve B-cells that recognize epitopes distributed throughout $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP (Fig 8A). However, because sGP is generated in much higher quantities than $GP_{1,2}$, B-cells that recognize sGP epitopes and epitopes shared between sGP and $GP_{1,2}$ are more likely to encounter their cognate antigens as compared with B-cells that recognize $GP_{1,2}$ -specific epitopes. Furthermore, as the sGP-reactive B-cell population expands, it will outcompete other B-cells for antigen and survival signals. Thus, the humoral response is skewed towards sGP, and epitopes of GP_{1,2} that are shared with sGP. Antigenic subversion represents a novel viral escape strategy that has some similarities to original antigenic sin (OAS). In classical OAS, initial exposure to a pathogen results in a population of memory B-cells that recognize antigens specific to that pathogen strain. Upon subsequent exposure to a different strain of the same pathogen, cross-reactive memory B-cells will respond preferentially, producing antibodies with high affinity to the initial pathogen which may not bind to the new strain as effectively [101,102]. Furthermore, these memory B-cells can compete for antigen and survival signals with naïve B-cells that might otherwise produce higher affinity or more protective antibodies to the new strain. Similarly, overexpression by Ebola virus of sGP ensures that sGP-reactive B-cells preferentially expand and outcompete GP_{1,2}-specific B-cells for antigen and survival signals, resulting in a suboptimal host response that is directed away from membrane-bound GP_{1,2} on the virion surface. However, unlike classical OAS, this process does not require temporal separation of antigen encounters, but can also occur during simultaneous exposure to two partly identical antigens.

Our model for antigenic subversion can also explain how anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies from animals primed against sGP and then boosted with $GP_{1,2}$ maintain cross-reactivity with sGP. In these animals, priming with sGP elicits antibodies against sGP epitopes, some of which are shared with $GP_{1,2}$ (Fig 8B). When these animals are boosted with $GP_{1,2}$, memory B-cells that recognize shared epitopes vastly outnumber (and express higher affinity receptors than) the naïve B-cells that recognize unshared epitopes. Thus, the anti-sGP memory B-cells will be preferentially activated and expanded, boosting the anti-sGP response. This situation is analogous to one in which previously-infected individuals are vaccinated against $GP_{1,2}$, and raises the possibility that immunizing such individuals may simply boost an already unprotective antibody response. While filovirus infection is rare, our findings suggest that it may be necessary to devise alternate strategies for immunizing previously-infected individuals in a way that specifically boosts the anti-GP_{1,2} response and avoids subversion.

Perhaps the most striking finding in this study is that boosting GP_{1,2}-immunized mice with sGP could effectively subvert the anti- $GP_{1,2}$ response and render it susceptible to competition by sGP. We hypothesize that while the majority of B-cells activated in mice immunized against GP_{1,2} are directed against epitopes not shared with sGP (Fig 8C), there is a small population of activated B-cells that react with sGP. This is supported by our observation that even though sGP cannot measurably compete in ELISA and immunoprecipitation for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies from GP_{1,2}-immunized mice, these mice still develop low titers of sGP-binding antibodies. When GP_{1,2}-immunized mice are boosted with sGP, these sGP-reactive B-cells expand while the remaining GP_{1,2}-specific B-cells that recognize unshared epitopes do not, shifting the anti-GP_{1,2} antibody response from mostly GP_{1,2}-specific to mostly sGP-cross reactive. This situation is analogous to one in which an individual is immunized against $GP_{1,2}$ is subsequently infected with EBOV. If the individual is unable to rapidly clear the virus, the virus may replicate sufficiently to subvert the host immune response. Thus, it will be critical for vaccines to induce high enough titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies to ensure that the virus is cleared before it is able to effect subversion (Fig 8D). It is interesting to note that while anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies in GP_{1,2}-primed, sGP-boosted mice were highly susceptible to competition by sGP as measured by ELISA, sGP did not interfere with neutralizing activity of these antisera. Furthermore, neutralizing activity actually decreased after boosting with sGP, despite an increase in overall anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies.

The inability of sGP to compete for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies from $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice is consistent with a growing body of evidence pointing to the immunodominance of the $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain, a highly glycosylated region of GP_1 not shared with sGP[37,38]. This domain is thought to form a sterically bulky "cloak" that shields the putative receptor binding domain from host antibodies, as suggested for the HIV Env "glycan shield" [59]. The role that the mucin domain plays in host-pathogen interaction is complex and previous studies indicate that this region contains both neutralizing and infection-enhancing epitopes, and can mask epitopes on $GP_{1,2}$ itself by steric occlusion [103,104]. Furthermore, the mucin domain is the most divergent region of GP_{1,2} among EBOV strains, and is dispensible for GP_{1,2} mediated virus attachment and membrane fusion [18,105,106], strongly suggesting a role in protecting more functionally conserved regions of $GP_{1,2}$ from immune attack. Because the linear sequence of sGP corresponds to the putative mucin-shielded receptor binding domain (RBD) of GP₁, it is possible that sGP works together with the mucin domain so that host antibodies are directed either to shared epitopes that are sterically shielded in the $GP_{1,2}$ trimer, or to the mucin domain itself, which is removed in the host cell acidified endosome along with any bound antibodies [17,19]. The possibility that $GP_{1,2}$ epitopes shared with sGP may be shielded in the $GP_{1,2}$ trimer is supported by our observation that very few anti-sGP antibodies in sGP-immunized mice crossreact with $GP_{1,2}$ despite the fact that sGP shares over 90% of its linear sequence with $GP_{1,2}$. Furthermore, antigenic subversion allows sGP to efficiently absorb those antibodies that do recognize unshielded and shared epitopes in $GP_{1,2}$.

The importance of sGP-mediated antigenic subversion to EHF pathogenesis remains to be elucidated. Passive immunization studies with polyclonal sera or monoclonal antibodies will reveal whether sGP-crossreactive antibodies are in fact less protective than GP_{1,2}-specific antibodies. This is particularly important given that passive transfer of anti-EBOV monoclonal antibodies has gained traction recently as a post-exposure therapeutic. If sGP cross-reactivity turns out to be correlated with impaired virus clearance, it would underscore the need to elicit and produce $GP_{1,2}$ -specific antisera or monoclonal antibodies for achieving more effective treatment of EBOV infection. Moreover, our findings also suggest that EBOV vaccines should be tailored to target regions not shared between sGP and $GP_{1,2}$. This is particularly relevant to recent efforts to develop a broadly-protective vaccine, since these studies have centered around focusing vaccines on conserved epitopes by deleting highly variable regions of $GP_{1,2}$ such as the mucin domain [37,106,107]. Because sGP actually corresponds to the most highly conserved region of $GP_{1,2}$ that are both highly conserved and unshared with sGP, such as the membrane-proximal GP_2 subunit.

It will also be of great interest for EBOV vaccinology to determine whether antigenic subversion correlates with successes and failures to protect vaccinated animals against lethal challenges. It may be critical for an EBOV vaccine to elicit a long lasting immune response with high enough antibody titers so the host can clear the virus before it is able to replicate and effect antigenic subversion. This possibility is consistent with nonhuman primate lethal challenge experiments, in which survival was most closely correlated with maintenance of anti-GP_{1,2} antibody titers above a threshold level, while lower antibody titers only delayed the time to death [108]. Further, while much of EBOV vaccinology has focused on eliciting protective antibodies against the membrane-bound glycoprotein, a robust T-cell response may also improve vaccine efficacy. Immunization of nonhuman primates with a low dose of GP and nucleoprotein (NP)-

expressing recombinant adenoviruses was demonstrated to elicit robust antibody and T-cell responses and confer protection against lethal challenge [109]. More importantly, EBOV-specific T-cells were shown to reduce the threshold of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies needed for protection. Recombinant vectors expressing CTL epitopes have been demonstrated to confer protection to lethal EBOV challenge in mice, and GP-specific as well as nucleoprotein (NP)-specific CD8 T-cells can control infection even when adoptively transferred to otherwise naïve animals [110,111]. These studies suggest that a robust T-cell response may reduce the threshold of antibodies needed for rapid virus clearance.

It is noteworthy that although the expression of sGP is conserved in Ebola viruses, sGP is not produced by Marburg virus (MARV), another member of the filoviridae.. There are other instances where related viruses often diverge in the mechanisms they employ to survive in their respective hosts. For example, Sendai virus (SeV), a paramyxovirus that causes severe respiratory tract infections in rodents, expresses a V protein via RNA editing of the P gene. V is necessary for *in vivo* survival and pathogenesis of SeV, though V-deficient SeV show no defect in replication *in vitro* [112]. However, the closely related human parainfluenza virus type I (HPIV-1) does not express V, even though its P gene displays a high degree of homology to SeV P, and HPIV-1 causes similar disease in humans as SeV causes in rodents [113]. Similarly, while secretion of GP has not been observed in MARV, it has likely evolved alternative strategies to survive within its host.

While the precise relevance of antigenic subversion to Ebola vaccinology remains to be determined, antigenic subversion represents a novel and elegant solution to the challenge that viruses face of balancing the ability to infect host cells efficiently while evading host immune surveillance. The constraints of a very small genome neccessitate packing a great deal of

functionality into a small space, and sGP-mediated subversion represents a mechanism which, along with glycan-dependent steric shielding, and immunodominance of the $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain, may help EBOV to survive in its host. Improving our understanding of how these mechanisms work together will eventually open the door to a more rationally designed vaccine. A vaccine directed against highly conserved regions of $GP_{1,2}$, such as the GP_2 subunit, could induce broadly reactive antibodies while also avoiding the potential for sGP-mediated immune subversion. Such a vaccine could protect against multiple strains of EBOV, including strains that have not yet been identified.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to acknowledge Thuc Vy Le, Neil Haig, and Lei Pan for technical assistance and Brantley Herrin, Thuc Vy Le, Daniel Claiborne, and Neil Haig for helpful discussion.

Figures



Figure 2-1. Diagram of EBOV RNA editing and construction of EBOV GP mutants.

(A) Schematic diagram of GP1,2 and sGP. Membrane-bound GP1,2 is encoded in the EBOV genome in two disjointed reading frames. The GP editing site is a tract of 7 A's approximately 900 nucleotides downstream of the start codon. Slippage of EBOV RNA-dependent RNA polymerase at the editing site results in insertion of an 8th-A which brings the two GP reading frames in register resulting in read-through translation of full-length membrane-bound trimeric GP1,2. Unedited transcripts contain a premature stop codon and produce truncated dimerized sGP. (B) EBOV GP and editing site mutants. Mutated nucleotides are shown in red and the primary gene products expressed by these constructs are also listed. (C) Expression of EBOV GP by wild type and mutant DNA constructs. HeLa cells were transfected with the wild type GP or editing site mutant constructs and GP expression was assayed by Western blot at 48 h post-

transfection. Surface expression was detected by surface biotinylation followed by immunoprecipitation with anti-EBOV GP mouse polyclonal antibody, SDS-PAGE, and Avidin-HRP blotting. Cell lysate was harvested in cell lysis buffer and cell culture supernatant was collected, spun down to remove cell debris, and concentrated to 10x by a centrifugal concentrator. Cell lysate and concentrated cell culture supernatant were run on SDS-PAGE under denaturing conditions, followed by probing with anti-EBOV GP1,2/sGP rabbit polyclonal antibody.



Figure 2-2. Immunogenicity of EBOV GP editing site mutants.

(A) Immunization study design. Female BALB/C mice were immunized with the four editing site mutant constructs in the pCAGGS vector. Mice were vaccinated IM with 50 μ g of DNA (25 μ g/leg) according to the schedule shown. (B) Antibody response against GP_{1,2}. (C) antibody response against sGP. The levels of antibody response induced by EBOV GP DNA constructs in mice were measured by ELISA using His-GP_{1,2} or His-sGP as coating antigen. Antibody concentration was determined from a standard curve and expressed as μ g/mL of anti-GP IgG. Asterisks indicate statistically significant difference between groups and P-values are given in red. (D) Comparison of antibody levels against GP_{1,2} (blue) and anti-sGP (red) antibodies within immunization

groups are shown for comparison of the GP isoform reactivity profiles both within and between immunization groups. Asterisks indicate statistically significant differences between anti-GP_{1,2} and anti-sGP titers within groups, as measured by paired, two-tailed Student's t-test (* = p<0.05, ** = p<0.001)



Figure 2-3. Antiserum from mice immunized against GP_{1,2} or sGP display different reactivity patterns.

(A) Detection of antibodies against $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP from immunized mice by Western blot. 50 ng of purified His-sGP and His-GP_{1,2} were run by SDS-PAGE under denaturing conditions and probed with 1:1000 pooled $GP_{1,2}$ Edit or sGPEdit antisera followed by blotting with HRP-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG. (B) Schematic of competition ELISA. Wells were coated with $GP_{1,2}$ and incubated with pooled antisera as well as increasing concentrations of competing

antigen (sGP or $GP_{1,2}$) to compete for antibodies. After two hours, plates were washed and then incubated with HRP-conjugated secondary antibody followed by addition of substrate to develop color. (C, D) Competition ELISA. Antisera from mice immunized with sGPEdit, GP-7A, GP-8A, and GP_{1,2}Edit were diluted to give similar anti-GP_{1,2} signal. Diluted antiserum was mixed with increasing quantities of purified His-sGP (C) or His-GP_{1,2} (D) and incubated in His-GP_{1,2} coated wells and developed as described above. Experiments were performed in duplicate and repeated at least three times, with representative results shown. (E, F) Competition Immunoprecipitation. Pooled antisera from $GP_{1,2}Edit$ -immunized mice (E) or sGP-immunized mice (F) were incubated with no GP, purified sGP or $GP_{1,2}$ alone, or with fixed $GP_{1,2}$ and increasing concentrations of sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. GP_{1,2} was incubated with recombinant HA as a negative control. Samples were precipitated, run on SDS-PAGE, and then blotted using a polyclonal rabbit antibody that reacts with both $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. The upper panel for the sGPEdit antisera shows the $GP_{1,2}$ portion of the blot at a longer exposure time to show the attenuation of signal with increasing sGP concentration. Results are representative of three independent experiments.



Figure 2-4. Interference with antibody-dependent neutralization by sGP.

(A) Neutralization of EBOV GP pseudovirus. Neutralizing activity of antisera was determined by incubating 500 pfu of GP_{1,2}-pseudotyped virus with dilutions of pooled GP_{1,2}-immunized (Blue), sGP-immunized (Red), and empty pCAGGS vector-immunized (black) antisera. Neutralization was measured as decrease in luciferase expression compared to virus-only controls after 48 h. (B) Interference of EBOV GP pseudovirus neutralization by sGP. The ability of sGP to interfere with antibody-dependent neutralization was determined by allowing sGP to compete with GP_{1,2} pseudotyped viruses for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. Pooled GP_{1,2}immunized (blue) and sGP-immunized (red) antisera were fixed at the dilution corresponding to 80% neutralization. Antisera was co-incubated with increasing dilutions of His-tagged sGP (solid markers) or His-tagged influenza PR8 HA (open markers), and interference with neutralization was measured as a decrease in neutralization compared to antibody-only wells.



Figure 2-5. Comparison of binding affinity of GP_{1,2}-immunized versus sGP-immunized antisera for sGP and GP_{1,2}.

(A) Determining apparent K_d value of antibodies from immunized mice for $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. Antiserum from five mice immunized against $GP_{1,2}$ and five mice immunized against sGP were individually analyzed by quantitative ELISA using $GP_{1,2}$ (blue) or sGP (red) as coating antigen. Scatchard analysis was used to calculate apparent dissociation constants (K_d). (B) Comparison of antibody affinity for $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. Comparison of apparent K_d 's of $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized and sGP-immunized polyclonal antisera for sGP (red) and $GP_{1,2}$ (blue) was determined by nonlinear regression analysis of Scatchard plots. K_d 's for sGP and $GP_{1,2}$ were calculated for five individual mice in each group and values for the same animal are connected by a black line.



Figure 2-6. The effect of sGP on immune response when antigen exposure mimics natural infection.

(A) Immunization study design. Female BALB/C mice were immunized IM with 50 μ g of total DNA per immunization according to the schedule shown. Mice were immunized with a 3:1 ratio of sGP Edit:GP_{1,2} Edit in pCAGGS. Control groups were immunized with sGP Edit or GP_{1,2} Edit alone plus empty pCAGGS vector to keep total amount of immunizing DNA constant. (B)

Comparison of antibody response against $GP_{1,2}$. Mouse sera collected at week 6 were analyzed for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies by ELISA using GP_{1,2} as coating antigen. (C) sGP competition ELISA. The ability of sGP to compete for anti-GP antibodies was determined by competition ELISA as described in Figure 3B. Pooled antisera were analyzed from mice immunized with a 3:1 ratio of sGP Edit:GP_{1,2}Edit (purple), GP_{1,2} Edit (blue), or sGP Edit (red), and were diluted to give roughly equivalent anti-GP_{1,2} signal. Competition ELISA was performed from antisera collected at both week 6 (light color) and week 12 (dark color) according to the immunization schedule. (D) Competition immunoprecipitation. Pooled antisera from sGPEdit+GP_{1.2}Edit-immunized mice were incubated with no GP, purified sGP or GP_{1,2} alone, or with fixed GP_{1,2} and increasing concentrations of sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies. GP_{1,2} was incubated with recombinant HA as a negative control. Samples were precipitated, run on SDS-PAGE, and then blotted using a polyclonal rabbit antibody that reacts with both $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. (E) Neutralization of EBOV GP pseudovirus. Neutralizing activity of antisera was determined by incubating 500 pfu of GP_{1,2}-pseudotyped virus with dilutions of pooled sGP+GP_{1,2}-immunized (red), or empty pCAGGS vector-immunized (black) antisera. Neutralization was measured as decrease in luciferase expression compared to virus-only controls. (F) Interference of EBOV GP pseudovirus neutralization by sGP. The ability of sGP to interfere with antibody-dependent neutralization was determined by allowing sGP to compete with GP_{1,2} pseudotyped viruses for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. Pooled sGP+GP_{1,2}-immunized antisera were fixed at the dilution corresponding to 80% neutralization. Antisera were co-incubated with increasing dilutions of purified sGP (red) or purified influenza PR8 HA (blue), and interference with neutralization was measured as a decrease in neutralization compared to antibody-only wells.



Figure 2-7. Ability of sGP to divert antibody responses against GP_{1.2}.

(A) Immunization study design. Female BALB/C mice were immunized IM with 50 μ g of total DNA per immunization according to the schedule. Two groups of mice (n=12) were primed and boosted as in previous experiments with either sGP Edit or GP_{1,2} Edit in pCAGGS vector. Each group was divided in two and subgroups were boosted at week 10 with either the same construct against which they had initially been immunized, or with the opposite editing site mutant

construct. (B) Comparison of antibody response against $GP_{1,2}$. Sera collected at week 12 were analyzed for antibodies against $GP_{1,2}$ by ELISA using $GP_{1,2}$ as coating antigen. (C) sGP competition ELISA. The ability of sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies was determined by competition ELISA as described in Figure 3B. Pooled antisera were analyzed from mice immunized with sGP Edit and then boosted at week 10 with either GP_{1,2} Edit (red), or sGP Edit (purple), and from mice immunized with $GP_{1,2}$ Edit and then boosted at week 10 with either $GP_{1,2}$ Edit (blue) or sGP Edit (green). All ELISA experiments were performed in duplicate at least three times and representative results shown. (D) Interference of EBOV GP pseudovirus neutralization by sGP. The ability of sGP to interfere with antibody-dependent neutralization was determined by allowing sGP to compete with $GP_{1,2}$ pseudotyped viruses for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. Pooled sGP-primed, GP_{1,2}-boosted (red) and GP_{1,2}-primed, sGP-boosted (green) antisera were fixed at the dilution corresponding to 50% neutralization. Antisera was coincubated with increasing dilutions of His-tagged sGP (solid markers) or His-tagged influenza PR8 HA (open markers), and interference with neutralization was measured as a decrease in neutralization compared to antibody-only wells. (E) Comparison of 50% neutralization titers. Antiserum titers corresponding to 50% pseudovirus neutralization activity (NT_{50}) were calculated for week 6 (fine checkered) and week 12 (coarse checkered) mice.



Figure 2-8. Proposed mechanism for antigenic subversion.

Regions of $GP_{1,2}$ that are shared with sGP are in red, while unshared epitopes are in green. Bcells are colored according to the regions of $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP against which they react. (A) A naïve animal begins with B-cells that can potentially recognize epitopes distributed throughout $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. When sGP is expressed at much higher levels than $GP_{1,2}$, as occurs during infection, those B-cells that recognize sGP epitopes, many of which are shared with $GP_{1,2}$ (red regions of

sGP and $GP_{1,2}$) are preferentially activated and expanded compared to B-cells that recognize unshared epitopes of $GP_{1,2}$ (green regions of $GP_{1,2}$). Thus, sGP-reactive antibodies dominate the immune response. (B) Prior immunization by sGP. Because sGP shares over 90% of its linear sequence with GP_{1,2}, animals primed with sGP generate anti-sGP antibodies, many of which are directed against epitopes shared with $GP_{1,2}$. When these animals (or individuals who have previously been infected and recovered from EBOV infection) are boosted with GP1,2, sGP cross-reactive memory cells outnumber and express higher affinity receptors than naïve GP_{1,2} specific B-cells, resulting in preferential expansion of these sGP-cross-reactive B-cells and a predominantly sGP-reactive immune response. (C) Prior immunization by GP_{1,2}. Priming naïve animals with GP_{1,2} results in antibodies largely against GP_{1,2} epitopes not shared with sGP, presumably due to the immunodominance and high accessibility of the GP_{1,2} mucin domain and shielding of shared epitopes. When these animals are boosted with sGP, or if they are infected with EBOV and do not have sufficiently high titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies to clear the infection rapidly, memory B-cells that recognize shared epitopes encounter their cognate antigen and expand, while non-cross-reactive GP_{1,2}-specific B-cells are not boosted, resulting in subversion of the host immune response towards sGP cross-reactivity. (D) Successful clearance of EBOV infection. In order to avoid sGP-mediated antigenic subversion, high enough titers of noncrossreactive anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies must be maintained to rapidly clear EBOV infection before subversion can occur.



Supplemental Figure 2-S1. Competition cell surface ELISA.

HeLa cells were seeded in a 96-well plate and allowed to grow overnight to 100% confluency. Cells were then infected at an MOI of 5 with a recombinant vaccinia virus that directs infected cells to express membrane-bound EBOV GP_{1,2}. At 24 h post-infection, cells were fixed in 2% paraformaldehyde and washed in PBS. Pooled antisera from mice immunized with sGPEdit (light red), GP-7A (dark red), GP-8A (light blue), and GP_{1,2}Edit (dark blue) were diluted to give roughly equivalent anti-GP_{1,2} signal. Diluted antiserum was mixed with increasing quantities of purified his-sGP and incubated with fixed GP_{1,2} expressing cells for two hours to allow sGP to compete with GP_{1,2} for antibodies. ELISAs were developed as previously described with the exception that detergent-free PBS was used in washing steps.



Supplemental Figure 2-S2. Interference with antibody-mediated neutralization by sGP at 50% neutralizing activity.

The ability of sGP to interfere with antibody-dependent neutralization was determined identically to Figure 4B, except that the concentration of antisera was fixed to correspond to 50% neutralization. Pooled $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized (blue) and sGP-immunized (red) antisera were co-incubated with increasing dilutions of his-sGP (solid markers) or his-influenza PR8 HA (open markers), and interference with neutralization was measured as a decrease in neutralization compared to antibody-only wells.



Supplemental Figure 2-S3. Expression of GP_{1,2} and sGP together.

Because antigen expression from DNA vaccines is too low to detect *in vivo*, we measured expression in cell culture as a proxy for *in vivo* expression. HeLa cells in 6-well plates were transfected with $GP_{1,2}Edit$, sGPEdit, and empty pCAGGS vector at the same ratio as used to immunize animals and 5 µg total DNA per well. Expression of sGP and $GP_{1,2}$ was determined 36 h post-transfection in both cell lysate and culture supernatant by Western blot using a polyclonal rabbit antibody that reacts with both GP isoforms. The volume of cell lysate and supernatant analyzed for each sample was proportional to the total amount of lysate and supernatant collected so that the Western blots reflect the relative amounts of total sGP and $GP_{1,2}$ produced.



Supplemental Figure 2-S4. Immunization with lower ratios of sGP:GP_{1,2}.

Female BALB/C mice were immunized IM with 50 μ g of total DNA per immunization as in previous immunization experiments. The amount of GP_{1,2}Edit was fixed at 12.5 μ g, and groups were immunized with a 1:1 ratio and 1:9 ratio of sGP Edit:GP_{1,2} Edit, as well as GP_{1,2}Edit without sGPEdit. Total immunizing DNA was normalized to 50 μ g with empty pCAGGS vector. (Top Panel) sGP competition ELISA. Pooled antisera were analyzed from immunized mice at week 2 post-immunization and the ability of sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies was determined by competition ELISA as described in Figure 3B. (Bottom Panel) *In Vitro* antigen expression. HeLa cells were transfected with GP_{1,2}Edit, sGPEdit, and empty pCAGGS vector at the same ratio as used to immunize animals and 5 μ g total DNA per well. Expression of sGP and GP_{1,2} was determined 36 h post-transfection as describe in Figure S3. Both cell lysate and culture supernatant were analyzed by Western blot using a polyclonal rabbit antibody that reacts with both GP isoforms.



Supplemental Figure 2-S5. Interference with antibody-mediated neutralization by sGP at 50% neutralizing activity from GP_{1,2}+sGP antisera.

The ability of sGP to interfere with antibody-dependent neutralization was determined identically to Figure 6F, except the antisera concentration was fixed to correspond to 50% neutralization. Pooled $GP_{1,2}$ +sGP-immunized antisera were co-incubated with increasing dilutions of sGP (red) or influenza PR8 HA (blue), and interference with neutralization was measured as a decrease in neutralization compared to antibody-only wells.
Chapter 3: Ebola Surface Glycoprotein Expression Levels Regulate Virus Production and Infectivity

The data presented in this chapter has been submitted for publication as:

Mohan, G.S., Ye, L., Li, W., Monteiro, A.C., Compans, R.W., Yang, C. (2013) "Ebola Surface Glycoprotein Levels Regulate Virus Production and Infectivity"

All data reported here were generated by the author of this document unless otherwise noted in

the figure legends

Abstract

The Ebola virus surface glycoprotein (GP_{1,2}) mediates host cell attachment and fusion, and is the primary target for host neutralizing antibodies. Expression of GP_{1,2} at high levels disrupts normal cell physiology, and EBOV uses an RNA editing mechanism to regulate expression of the GP gene. In this study, we demonstrate that high levels of GP_{1,2} expression impair production and release of EBOV VLP's and infectivity of GP_{1,2} pseudotyped viruses. We further show that this effect is mediated through two mechanisms. First, high levels of GP_{1,2} expression reduces synthesis of other proteins needed for virus assembly. Second, viruses containing high levels of GP_{1,2} are intrinsically less infectious, possibly due to impaired receptor binding or endosomal processing. Importantly, proteolysis can rescue the infectivity of high-GP_{1,2} containing viruses. Taken together, our findings indicate that GP_{1,2} expression levels have a profound effect on factors that contribute to virus fitness, and that RNA editing may be an important mechanism employed by EBOV to regulate GP_{1,2} expression in order to optimize virus production and infectivity.

Introduction

The Ebola virus (EBOV), a member of the *Mononegavirales* order of enveloped viruses, is the etiologic agent of Ebola hemorrhagic fever (EHF), a highly lethal disease with up to 90% mortality[84]. The EBOV surface glycoprotein $(GP_{1,2})$ is the virion structural component that mediates attachment to and fusion with host cells. EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ is a type-1 transmembrane protein that is presented on the virion envelope as a homotrimeric spike, similar to HIV Env and Influenza HA[114]. Also like Env and HA, EBOV GP_{1,2} is first translated as a pre-protein (GP_0) , which is then cleaved into two disulfide-linked subunits $(GP_{1,2})$ in the Golgi complex by the protease furin[89]. The N-terminal GP₁ subunit has a mass of over 150kD and contains the putative receptor binding domain (RBD) as well as a highly glycosylated mucin-like domain, while the C-terminal GP2 has a mass of roughly 20kD and contains the fusion machinery as well as the transmembrane anchor. It is thought that EBOV GP_{1,2} mediates initial attachment to host cells by binding to lectins such as DC-SIGN, L-SIGN, and hMGL[115-117]. These initial attachment events are followed by internalization of the virus via macropinocytosis and trafficking of virus-containing macropinosomes to the endo-lysosomal pathway [16,118,119]. Within the acidified endosome, GP_1 is digested by the cysteine proteases cathepsins B and L, which cleave off the mucin domain as well as other regions of GP₁, producing a 20kD core and exposing the putative receptor binding domain [19,119,120]. Binding of the RBD to a host receptor then triggers GP₂ to insert its fusion loop into the host cell membrane, at which point a series of conformational changes bring the host and viral membranes together, resulting in fusion[20]. While the definitive host receptor has not yet been determined, recent studies have identified the Niemann-Pick cholesterol transporter NPC1 as indispensable for escape of virus from the acidified endosome following internalization[21,22,121,122].

EBOV GP_{1,2} is also an important virulence factor, and has been implicated in many facets of EHF pathogenesis including cytopathicity, endothelial dysfunction, and immune suppression[49,123]. Previous studies have indicated that EBOV GP_{1,2} is metabolically costly to synthesize and process, and that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression are toxic to host cells[49,50]. While the exact mechanism of toxicity has been debated, it has been observed that overexpression of GP_{1,2} leads to cell rounding and detachment as well as loss of detection of some cell surface markers[46-48]. Importantly, EBOV regulates GP_{1,2} expression via an RNA editing mechanism whereby full-length GP_{1,2} mRNA is produced by slippage of the viral polymerase at an editing site [23,24]. Only around 20% of transcripts are edited, while unedited transcripts contain a premature stop codon and encode a truncated glycoprotein (sGP), which is secreted in large quantities by EBOV infected cells. While the production of sGP has previously been implicated in modulation of host immunity [34,42,45,124], it is possible that RNA editing is also a mechanism by which EBOV could regulate expression of GP_{1,2} in order to moderate GP_{1,2}mediated toxicity. Indeed, recombinant EBOV in which the editing site was mutated to produce only GP_{1,2} exhibited enhanced cytopathicity, and grew to much lower titers in cell culture than wild-type virus [50]. It is therefore of significant importance to understand how regulation of GP_{1,2} expression by EBOV contributes to aspects of viral fitness such as infectivity, virus release, and immune evasion, as this information will help to elucidate how EBOV disseminates within a host and causes disease. Furthermore, a better understanding of how GP_{1,2} expression affects virus production and infectivity may allow us to identify vulnerabilities in the virus life cycle that can be targeted by vaccines and antivirals.

While a great deal of work has examined how modifications to EBOV GP_{1,2} affect its ability to mediate host cell attachment and fusion[117,125,126], there is little information on the

effect that expression levels of GP_{1,2} have on virus production and infectivity. EBOV, like other nonsegmented members of *mononegavirales*, employs a very simple regulatory mechanism for gene expression, in which the order of genes from 3' to 5' on the negative sense genome largely dictates the level of each gene's expression[127]. It has previously been shown that negative strand viruses are extremely sensitive to rearrangement of the gene order, indicating that the stoichiometry of protein expression has a profound effect on viral fitness [128,129]. However, few studies have directly examined the effect of glycoprotein expression viral fitness. One such study used recombinant rabies viruses, in which the surface glycoprotein gene was codon optimized or de-optimized, to demonstrate that lowering glycoprotein expression levels adversely affects the kinetics of virus growth in vitro and pathogenicity in vivo[130]. Considerable work has also been done regarding the mechanisms by which HIV and other retroviruses regulate Env expression, presumably to balance the generation of infectious virus while minimizing the immune profile of infected cells and progeny virions[131,132]. Two studies in particular demonstrated that very low levels of Env incorporation are sufficient to mediate infectivity, while increasing Env incorporation significantly enhanced infectivity until a plateau was reached [133,134]. These findings are consistent with the idea that because viral glycoproteins are primary targets for host antibodies, viruses must strike a fine balance between optimizing infectivity and evading host immunity. Importantly, EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ has many properties that differentiate it from glycoproteins of other related viruses, including its cytotoxicity, its ability to bind to a nearly-ubiquitously expressed host receptor, and an unique RNA editing mechanism that regulates its expression. Thus, it is of interest to better characterize how expression and incorporation of GP_{1,2} contribute to viral fitness.

In this study we examined the effect of $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels on production of Zaire EBOV virus-like particles as well as the infectivity of $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudotyped viruses. We demonstrate that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression can impair both virus production and infectivity, and that expression of sGP may help to optimize virus production and infectivity by attenuating $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels. We further examined how high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression affect synthesis of other proteins, virus release, and specific infectivity of pseudoviruses. Additionally, we studied $GP_{1,2}$ from several other filoviruses, as well as mucin-deleted and proteolyzed ZEBOV $GP_{1,2}$, in order to identify the requirements for $GP_{1,2}$ -mediated regulation of virus production and infectivity.

Materials and Methods

Cell Lines and Plasmids – 293T cells and JC53 cells were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM, Mediatech) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Hyclone, ThermoFisher) and penicillin/streptomycin. The primary Ebola glycoprotein construct used was wild-type Ebola Zaire strain (ZEBOV, Mayinga subtype - GenBank accession# U23187.1). Other filovirus GP_{1,2} constructs used were codon-optimized, and included Sudan Ebolavirus (SEBOV, Gulu subtype - GenBank accession# AY316199.1), Marburg Marburgvirus (MARV, Musoke subtype – GenBank accession# NC 001608.3), and Lloviu Cuevavirus (LLOV - GenBank accession# NC 016144.1). Codon optimization was performed by Biomatik Corporation using proprietary technology. Other plasmids used include Ebola VP40 (ZEBOV, Mayinga subtype – GenBank accession# NC 002549.1), as well as HIV-1 Env (SF162 isolate – GenBank accession# EU123924.1). Additionally, we generated an Ebola VP40-GFP fusion protein by fusing codon-optimized Pontellina Plumata GFP (GenBank accession# AAQ01184) to the C-terminal end of EBOV VP40 as described in[55]. All constructs were subcloned into pCAGGS.MCS mammalian expression vector. Plasmids were grown and purified using the EndoFree Plasmid Mega Kit (Qiagen) as per manufacturer instructions, and redissolved in pure endotoxin-free water at a concentration of 4-6 μ g/ μ L, and purity was verified by restriction analysis and spectrophotometry.

Pseudovirus Generation and Titration – Glycoprotein-pseudotyped HIV was generated as described elsewhere [56]. Briefly, 90% confluent 293T-cells in 6-well plates were cotransfected with 500 ng Env-defective HIV backbone (SG3) DNA, as well as viral glycoprotein DNA in pCAGGS vector (varied between 4 ug and 4 ng). Unless otherwise stated, total DNA was brought to 5 ug per well with empty pCAGGS vector. Fugene HD was used as the transfection reagent, and transfection complexes were generated in serum-free media with 3 uL Fugene HD per 1 ug DNA. Supernatants were harvested 48 h post-transfection, clarified, and filtered using a 0.45 micron filter. Pseudoviruses were titered by infecting JC53 cells [57], which express β -galactosidase and luciferase under a *tat*-activated promoter. A standard curve was generated by diluting a standard virus and comparing β -galactosidase staining (which requires visual counting of individual blue plaques), with luciferase activity (as measured by a luminometer). Luciferase activity measured from cells infected with unknown virus was then converted to PFU/mL using the standard curve. Importantly, pseudoviruses pelleted through a 20% sucrose cushion demonstrated similar infectivity patterns to those titered directly from producer cell supernatant. Thus, all titration experiments reported were performed with cell supernatant unless otherwise stated.

p24 ELISA – p24 was measured in supernatant and cell lysate of producer cells using a p24 sandwich ELISA kit (ABL Inc). Supernatant was diluted between 1:1000 and 1:10,000 in DMEM + 10% FBS. Cell lysate was collected by lysis with ice-cold RIPA buffer, followed by centrifugation at 20,000xg for 15 minutes at 4°C. Lysate was collected and normalized for β-actin using a β-actin sandwich ELISA kit (Signosis). Lysate was then diluted in DMEM + 10% FBS. Diluted samples were analyzed by ELISA as per manufacturer instructions.

EBOV Virus-Like Particle Generation and Analysis – EBOV VLP's were generated by cotransfection of 293T cells with 100 ng VP40 DNA + varying amounts of EBOV GP_{1,2} DNA. VP40-GFP VLP's were generated with 100 ng of VP40-GFP DNA instead of VP40 DNA. Total DNA transfected per well was normalized to 5 ug with empty pCAGGS plasmid. Supernatants were harvested 48 h post-transfection, clarified, and filtered using a 0.45 micron filter. Cell lysates were collected by lysis with ice-cold RIPA buffer, followed by centrifugation at 20,000xg for 15 minutes at 4°C. Lysate as normalized for b-actin using a sandwich ELISA kit (Signosis). Cell culture supernatant and cell lysate were run on SDS-PAGE under denaturing conditions, and analyzed by western blotting using a polyclonal rabbit antibody the recognizes EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ and VP40.

Fluorescence Microscopy and Flow Cytometry of VLP and Pseudovirus Producer Cells – For analysis of VP40-GFP VLP producer cells, cells were fixed at 48 hours posttransfection in 0.1% paraformaldehyde and stained for ZEBOV GP_{1,2} using mouse polyclonal anti-GP_{1,2} antisera, followed by incubation with at TRITC-conjugated anti-mouse antibody (Southern Biotech). Confocal fluorescence micrographs were captured using an LSM 510 (Carl Zeiss) laser scanning microscope. LSM software was used for 3D reconstruction of Z-stacked images.

For analysis of EBOV GP_{1,2} pseudovirus producer cells co-transfected with GFP DNA, cells were visualized at 48 hours post-transfection using a Nikon Eclipse TE200 microscope, and photographed. Cells were then treated with 20 mM EDTA, collected, and stained for ZEBOV GP_{1,2} using mouse polyclonal anti-GP_{1,2} antisera, followed by incubation with a PE-conjugated anti-mouse antibody (Sigma). Cells were then analyzed for GP_{1,2} and GFP expression by flow cytometry using an Accuri C6 flow cytometer (BD). Live, single cells were gated by forward and side scatter, and GP_{1,2} as well as GFP expression were recorded as mean fluorescence intensity of gated cells.

Trypsinization of VLP and Pseudovirus Prodcer Cells - 293T cells producing either $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudotyped viruses or EBOV VLP's were washed twice in PBS (no Ca^{2+}/Mg^{2+}) and then trypsinized for 10 minutes with 200 uL of 0.25% Trypsin + 0.05% EDTA in PBS (no Ca^{2+}/Mg^{2+}). Trypsinization was stopped by addition of DMEM+10%FBS, at which point

trypsinized supernatant was separated from cells by centrifugation and collected for p24 ELSIA or for SDS-PAGE and western blot analysis.

Thermolysin Treatment of Pseudoviruses – Lyophilized Thermolysin (Sigma) was dissolved to 1 mg/mL in 50 mM Tris + 0.5 mM CaCl₂. Thermolysin was then mixed 1:1 with pseudovirus-containing supernatant and incubated at 37° for 5 minutes. Thermolysin digestion was stopped with 20mM EDTA, at which point viruses were titrated for infectivity on JC53 cells, or denatured and run on SDS-PAGE for western blot analysis.

Results

High levels of GP_{1,2} expression result in lower titers of infectious pseudovirus

One unique feature of Ebola viruses and related filoviruses, is that the expression of EBOV GP_{1,2} is tightly regulated through RNA editing of the GP gene. We have previously shown that RNA editing and sGP production may be important in evading host immunity. In this study, we further investigated whether these mechanisms may also serve to regulate virus production and infectivity. We generated GP_{1,2} pseudotyped viruses using envelope-defective HIV-1 (SG3), by transfection of 293T cells with a fixed amount of SG3 HIV core DNA, plus either 1 ug of $GP_{1,2}$ DNA alone, or 0.25 ug of $GP_{1,2}$ DNA + 0.75 ug of sGP DNA, in order to recapitulate the ratio of GP isoforms produced during natural infection. As a control, we also generated viruses with 0.25 ug of $GP_{1,2}$ + 0.75 ug empty pCAGGS plasmid. Pseudoviruscontaining supernatants were collected at 48 hours post-transfection and infectivity was measured in JC53 cells by both b-galactosidase staining and luciferase assay. Surprisingly, viruses generated by co-expression of sGP+GP_{1,2} displayed roughly 3-fold higher infectivity than viruses generated with GP_{1,2} only (Fig 1A). Furthermore, sGP+GP_{1,2} viruses demonstrated almost identical infectivity to viruses produced by transfection with $GP_{1,2}$ DNA + empty pCAGGS vector, suggesting that the enhancement of infectivity was due more to the absence of $GP_{1,2}$ than to the presence of sGP.

To further investigate our findings, we determined how $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels affected production of infectious pseudovirus. We generated a panel $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudotyped viruses, varying the amount of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA over a 1000-fold range while keeping the amount of the SG3 backbone DNA constant. In parallel, pseudoviruses were also generated with a 1:3 ratio of $GP_{1,2}$:sGP DNA. Unexpectedly, infectious titers of $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudotyped viruses were maximum using 16 ng of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA (Fig 1B). When $GP_{1,2}$ DNA was increased 256-fold to 4ug, titers of the resulting viruses dropped by a factor of over 25. Virus infectivity also dropped when $GP_{1,2}$ transfection was reduced below 16 ng of DNA. Interestingly, when producer cells were matched for transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA, viruses generated from sGP+GP_{1,2}-expressing cells displayed virtually identical infectivity to those generated with $GP_{1,2}$ DNA alone. Taken together, these data indicate that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression significantly impair the production of infectious pseudovirions. Furthermore, the ability of sGP co-expression to rescue production of infectious pseudovirus results from reduction of $GP_{1,2}$ expression rather than sGPmediated enhancement of infectivity.

GP_{1,2} expression levels from different filovirus strains have a similar effect on virus production and infectivity

In order to determine if impairment of infectious virus production under conditions of high GP_{1,2} expression is a common feature of all filovirus glycoproteins, we generated pseudoviruses with GP_{1,2} from several different filovirus strains. Pseudoviruses generated with all filovirus glycoproteins tested exhibited a similar infectivity pattern, in which infectivity was maximized at an intermediate level of glycoprotein expression, while increasing or decreasing GP_{1,2} DNA from this optimal level significantly decreased virus production (Fig 2A). Interestingly, the maximum infectivity titer varied among pseudoviruses generated with different glycoproteins, with Lloviu (LLOV) GP_{1,2} exhibiting the lowest peak infectivity, and Marburg (MARV) GP_{1,2} exhibiting the highest. These data indicate that expression levels of all filovirus glycoproteins exhibit a similar effect on virus production and infectivity. We were interested to know if the infectivity pattern we observed with titration of filovirus GP_{1,2} expression levels held true for glycoproteins from an unrelated virus. To address this, we generated pseudoviruses with HIV Env and with ZEBOV GP_{1,2} in parallel, and compared their infectivity. Similarly to Figure 1, infectivity of ZEBOV GP_{1,2}-pseudotyped viruses was maximum using 16 ng of transfected GP_{1,2} DNA (Fig 2B), while increasing GP_{1,2} DNA 256-fold to 4ug, resulted in infectivity titers dropping by a factor of over 80. In marked contrast, Env-pseudotyped viruses yielded the highest titers with the highest levels of Env plasmid transfection, while decreasing amounts of Env-encoding DNA dramatically decreased infectious virus production.

High expression levels of EBOV GP_{1,2} but not HIV Env impair synthesis as well as release of p24.

In order to elucidate the mechanism by which high EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ expression reduces production of infectious virus , we measured p24 expression by ELISA in the $GP_{1,2}$ and Envpseudotyped viruses described in Figure 2B. Additionally, we also measured p24 in the lysate of producer cells. Interestingly, in $GP_{1,2}$ -expressing cells, the maximum levels of p24 in both supernatant and cell lysate were from cells transfected with 16 ng of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ DNA. Increasing the amount of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ DNA to 4 ug resulted in a 10-fold decrease in supernatant p24 (Fig 3A) and a 5-fold decrease lysate p24 (Fig 3B). On the other hand, in HIV-Env expressing cells, a modest 2-fold decrease in supernatant p24 was seen only at the highest levels of Env DNA transfection, while little variation in lysate p24 was observed across all Env transfection levels. We calculated the ratio of supernatant:lysate p24, and observed that high expression levels of both EBOV GP_{1,2} and of HIV Env resulted in a roughly 2-fold decrease in supernatant:lysate p24 ratio as compared to low levels of GP_{1,2} and Env expression (Fig 3C). This raised the possibility that high levels of glycoprotein expression impair either assembly or release of virions, and may result in increased retention of virus core proteins by producer cells. Additionally, we also calculated "specific infectivity" for both GP_{1,2} and Env-pseudotyped viruses, which we defined as PFU per pg p24. Surprisingly, GP_{1,2} pseudotyped viruses generated at high levels of GP_{1,2} expression (4 ug and 1 ug of GP_{1,2} DNA) demonstrated a 10-fold decrease in specific infectivity compared to viruses generated with 16 ng GP_{1,2} DNA (Fig 3D). On the other hand, HIV Env-pseudotyped viruses displayed the highest specific infectivity under conditions of high Env expression. This finding indicates that even when correcting for impaired pseudovirus production and release under conditions of high EBOV GP_{1,2} expression, pseudoviruses containing high levels of GP_{1,2} are intrinsically less infectious than their low-GP_{1,2} containing counterparts. Importantly, this pattern does not hold true for HIV Env.

High levels of EBOV GP_{1,2} expression impair production and release of EBOV virus-like particles

While our data clearly demonstrate that high levels of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair production of infectious pseudovirus, we wanted determine whether this effect held true for EBOV virus-like particles. We generated EBOV VLPs by co-transfecting 293T cells with plasmids encoding Zaire $GP_{1,2}$ as well as ZEBOV VP40, the primary EBOV matrix protein. We varied the amount of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA over a 1000-fold range while keeping the amount of VP40 DNA constant. VLP's and cell lysates were collected at 48 hours and analyzed by western blot. Consistent with the results of our pseudovirus experiments, high expression levels of $GP_{1,2}$ resulted in drastic attenuation of VLP release into the supernatant as well as VP40 present in the cell lysate (Fig 4A, B). Interestingly, moderate levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression results in increased release of VP40 into the supernatant compared to very low levels of $GP_{1,2}$, a finding consistent with the previously published observation that $GP_{1,2}$ enhances EBOV virion budding[135]. Unexpectedly, the highest level of $GP_{1,2}$ expression also appeared to drastically decrease levels of $GP_{1,2}$ in the supernatant, indicating that $GP_{1,2}$ over-expression may impair proper release or processing of $GP_{1,2}$, or may otherwise interfere with virion budding. Under these conditions, large amounts of $GP_{1,2}$ accumulated in the cell lysate (Fig 4B).

In order to visualize co-expression of VP40 and GP_{1,2} within VLP producer cells, we transfected cells as described above, except that we substituted wild-type VP40 with a VP40-GFP fusion protein that has previously been demonstrated to generate VLP's morphologically similar to those produced with wild-type VP40[76]. At 48 hours, cells were stained and visualized by confocal microscopy. We observed that high levels of GP_{1,2} expression resulted in reduced expression VP40-GFP, as well as a more punctate cytoplasmic distribution of VP40-GFP (Fig 4C). On the other hand, lower levels of GP_{1,2} expression resulted in significantly increased levels of VP40-GFP expression, which was localized to large densities near the periphery of the cell. Taken together, our findings indicate that high GP_{1,2} expression results in both decreased virion release, as well as decreased expression and altered distribution of the matrix protein within cells. This suggests that at least part of the mechanism by which high GP_{1,2} expression attenuates production of infectious virus is by impairing synthesis and assembly of other viral proteins.

Inhibition of protein synthesis by GP_{1,2}

It has been previously suggested that EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ is metabolically costly to synthesize and process, and that over-expression of $GP_{1,2}$ can overwhelm the protein processing machinery of cells[50]. Because high GP_{1,2} expression reduces intracellular levels of other virus proteins, it is possible that impaired protein synthesis may be partly responsible for decreased release and infectivity of viruses produced in cells expressing high levels of GP_{1,2}. In order to test this hypothesis, we generated EBOV GP_{1.2} pseudotyped viruses as described in Figure 1, except that we also co-transfected cells with fixed amounts of plasmid encoding either GFP, or Influenza PR8 NP. We chose foreign, non-exported proteins instead of endogenous housekeeping proteins in order to mimic the kinetics of protein synthesis during viral infection. GFP-transfected cells expressing high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ were dimmer than those expressing low $GP_{1,2}$ as observed by fluorescence microscopy (Fig 5A). Cells were collected at 48h post-transfection and stained for surface GP_{1,2} expression and analyzed by flow cytometry. Consistent with previous results, surface GP_{1,2} MFI increased with the amount of transfected GP_{1,2} DNA, while GFP MFI decreased (Fig 5B). Similar to GFP-transfected cells, cells transfected with high amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA expressed lower levels of influenza NP intracellularly, while cells transfected with low amounts of GP_{1,2} expressed higher levels of NP (Fig 5C). These data indicate that EBOV GP_{1,2} impairs synthesis of other proteins, likely contributing to decreased virus production and release under conditions of high GP_{1,2} expression.

Cytotoxicity of EBOV GP_{1,2} does not account for impaired infectivity of high-GP_{1,2} containing pseudoviruses

In order to better characterize the effect of GP_{1,2} expression levels on pseudovirus production and infectivity, we investigated the contribution of GP_{1,2}-mediated cytotoxicity. First, we examined the role of the $GP_{1,2}$ mucin domain on infectivity of pseudoviruses. The mucin domain has previously been implicated in many of the cytopathic effects attributed to high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression [46,49,60,62]. It has also been demonstrated that deletion of the mucin domain can increase incorporation of GP_{1,2} into pseudoviruses, as well as enhance their infectivity[125,126,136]. We generated pseudoviruses with mucin-deleted GP_{1,2} (GPΔMuc), varying the amount of transfected GPAMuc DNA over a 1000-fold range. Unexpectedly, GP Δ Muc pseudoviruses demonstrated a very similar infectivity pattern to GP_{1,2} pseudoviruses, in which infectivity was maximum when we used 16 ng of GPAMuc DNA, while infectivity dropped by over 30-fold when GPAMuc DNA was increased to 4 ug (Fig 6A). Interestingly, GP Δ Muc also demonstrated a similar pattern of specific infectivity as GP_{1,2} pseudoviruses, with pseudoviruses generated with 4 ug of GPAMuc DNA exhibiting over 3-fold lower PFU/pg p24 than those generated with lower amounts of GPAMuc DNA (Fig 6B). These data indicate that impairment of virus production and infectivity at high GP_{1,2} expression levels is independent of the mucin domain.

In addition to investigating the role of the mucin domain, we also examined the production of infectious pseudoviruses at $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels well below those required for $GP_{1,2}$ -mediated cytotoxicity[137]. We generated pseudoviruses using $1/20^{th}$ the total DNA used in previous pseudovirus experiments (0.25 ug DNA/well), while keeping the ratios of SG3: $GP_{1,2}$ DNA the same. Consistent with previous results, pseudoviruses exhibited an infectivity pattern in which infectious titers were maximum at 3.2 ng of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA, while increasing or decreasing transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA significantly decreased pseudovirus titers (Fig 6C). This

finding indicates that the ratio of $GP_{1,2}$:core expression levels has a greater impact on virus infectivity than do the absolute levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression, further suggesting that $GP_{1,2}$ cytotoxicity is not the main factor for its observed inhibitory effect on virus particle release and infectivity.

High GP_{1,2} expression levels do not restrict virus release

In order to elucidate the mechanism of impairment of virus production under conditions of high GP_{1,2} expression, we investigated whether high GP_{1,2} expression levels impaired release of virus into the supernatant. We previously demonstrated that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression result in a reduced ratio of supernatant:lysate p24, suggesting that over-expression of GP_{1,2} results in retention of p24 by producer cells (Fig 2D). It is known that GP_{1,2} mediates initial virus attachment to host cells by binding lectins such as DC-SIGN. Thus, we hypothesized that nascent virions with higher GP_{1,2} content might be trapped at the cell surface by these interactions instead of escaping into the supernatant. To test this hypothesis, we generated pseudoviruses as previously described, except that after collecting the supernatant, cells were washed with EDTA, trypsinized, and then lysed. Analysis of p24 in each of these fractions revealed that high GP_{1,2} expression resulted in very little retention of p24 at the cell surface, while p24 was most efficiently retained under conditions of low $GP_{1,2}$ expression (Fig 7A). A similar pattern was observed with EBOV VLP's, in which higher levels of VP40 were liberated by trypsinization from low- $GP_{1,2}$ expressing cells, while increasing $GP_{1,2}$ expression resulted in less release of VP40 in the trypsinized fraction (Fig 7B). Taken together, these data indicate not only that high GP_{1,2} expression does not restrict virus release, but that GP_{1,2} actually reduces retention of viruses at the cell surface. This finding is consistent with previously published

studies in which EBOV GP was demonstrated to aid in budding of virus-like particles while antagonizing host factors that restrict release of virions[76,135].

Infectivity of viruses containing high levels of GP_{1,2} can be rescued by proteolysis

As demonstrated above, high-GP_{1,2} containing pseudoviruses exhibited 10-fold lower specific infectivity (PFU/pg p24) than pseudoviruses containing lower levels of $GP_{1,2}$. It has previously been determined that proteolysis of EBOV GP_{1,2} can enhance binding and infectivity of pseudotyped viruses by removing regions of the glycoprotein that may interfere with optimal attachment to host cells [136]. Thus, we hypothesized that the density of $GP_{1,2}$ expression also has an effect on optimal binding to host cells, and that proteolysis would differentially enhance infectivity of high versus low-GP_{1,2} containing viruses. To test this hypothesis, ZEBOV GP_{1,2}pseudotyped viruses were digested with thermolysin, a protease that has previously been demonstrated to cleave GP₁ and enhance infectivity in a similar manner as Cathepsins B and L [19,136,138]. Viruses were digested for 5 minutes and analyzed by SDS-PAGE, which revealed proteolysis of GP₁ from 150 kD to a 37 kD intermediate (Fig 8A). Digested viruses were then titrated for infectivity alongside untreated viruses. Thermolysin treatment enhanced virus infectivity for all viruses regardless of GP_{1,2} expression level (Fig 8B). However, the infectivity of high-GP_{1,2} expressing viruses was enhanced by a factor of 10, while that of low-GP_{1,2} expressing viruses was only enhanced by a factor of 2 (Fig 8C). Importantly, specific infectivity as measured by PFU/pg p24, appeared to plateau for proteolyzed viruses, suggesting a theoretical limit for pseudovirus infectivity(Fig 8D).

Because $GP_{1,2}$ mediates virus attachment via constitutively expressed host surface factors, and because enveloped viruses derive their envelope from the host cell membrane, we

also examined whether viruses expressing high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ aggregate. Aggregation could explain low infectivity of high- $GP_{1,2}$ containing viruses, as well as proteolytic enhancement of infectivity in these viruses. $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudotyped viruses were sonicated and then titered, as sonication has been previously demonstrated to break up virus aggregates[139,140]. No change in infectivity was observed in sonicated viruses, compared to untreated viruses (Fig S1), suggesting that aggregation of virus is not responsible for decreased infectivity under conditions of high $GP_{1,2}$ expression. Taken together, our data indicate that high $GP_{1,2}$ content interferes with infectivity of viruses, and that proteolysis of $GP_{1,2}$ can rescue infectivity.

Discussion

In this study, we investigated the effect that EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels have on the production and infectivity of EBOV VLP's and pseudoviruses. We demonstrate here that there is an an optimal level of $GP_{1,2}$ expression at which virus release and infectivity are maximized. Importantly, we observed that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression can profoundly impair both the production of VLP's and the infectivity of pseudoviruses, indicating that tight regulation of $GP_{1,2}$ expression is of critical importance to the EBOV life cycle. We further demonstrate that high $GP_{1,2}$ expression impairs production of other proteins required for viral assembly, possibly due to the metabolic cost associated with producing and processing $GP_{1,2}$. Additionally, we observed that viruses containing high amounts of $GP_{1,2}$ are intrinsically less infectious. Importantly, these $GP_{1,2}$ -mediated effects are not dependent on the GP_1 mucin domain, long associated with putative cytotoxicity of $GP_{1,2}$ to the virus core. Finally, we observed that proteolysis of $GP_{1,2}$, but rather on the ratio of $GP_{1,2}$ to the virus core. Finally, we observed that proteolysis of high- $GP_{1,2}$ containing viruses with thermolysin can rescue infectivity, possibly by relieving steric shielding resulting from dense packing of $GP_{1,2}$ on the virus surface.

It has long been hypothesized that RNA editing and the production of sGP by EBOVinfected cells was a mechanism of host immune evasion. Indeed, sGP has been implicated in modulation of host immunity and in interference with the host antibody response [25-28]. However, our findings indicate that RNA editing may also be a mechanism of moderating GP_{1,2} expression levels to optimize virus production and infectivity. A recent study found that when serially passaged *in vitro* in Vero E6 cells, EBOV rapidly mutates the editing site of the GP gene to adopt a predominantly GP_{1,2}-forming phenotype[48]. Mutant virus rapidly reverted back to a predominantly sGP-forming phenotype when reintroduced to a naïve guinea pig host. The fact that reversion occurred within 6 days of infection suggests that adaptive immunity had little to do with this phenotypic transformation. Instead, it is possible that different host environments select for high-GP_{1,2} vs low-GP_{1,2} expressing viruses, depending factors within that environment that restrict virus budding and dissemination. These factors may include tetherin expression (which restricts virus budding, but is antagonized by GP_{1,2}), as well as other interferon-inducible antiviral factors[40,49,50]. It would be revealing to examine how passaging in different cell types, as well as treatment with interferons and other inflammatory cytokines, affects emergence of editing-site mutants.

 $GP_{1,2}$ has a variety of toxic effects on cells, including induction of cell rounding, detachment, and loss of detection of surface factors [18,44]. The exact mechanism of these effects has been debated. Some studies have indicated that GP_{1,2} induces active internalization of surface molecules required for attachment and communication with the immune system, and also promotes cell death[41,42]. Other studies have suggested that GP_{1,2} sterically occludes surface factors without actually reducing cell viability[20,51]. In one study, it was reported that over-expression of GP_{1,2}, through mutation of the GP editing site, resulted in enhanced cytopathicity, with the recombinant virus growing to lower infectivity titers [19]. The authors noted accumulation of incompletely processed GP_{1,2} in the ER and early Golgi, and hypothesized that toxicity of high-GP_{1,2} expression was at least partly due to saturation of the protein processing machinery. This hypothesis is consistent with our finding that high expression levels of GP_{1,2} results in reduced synthesis of other proteins required to assemble VLP's or pseudoviruses. Furthermore, GP_{1,2}-mediated reduction in protein expression is not specific to exported viral proteins, since high GP_{1,2} expression levels also impaired production of nonexported proteins such as influenza NP and GFP. As illustrated in Figure 9A, impaired protein

synthesis represents one mechanism by which high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair production of infectious virus. Future studies will further elucidate the exact mechanisms of impaired protein production, as well as the specific features of $GP_{1,2}$ required to mediate this effect.

A significant finding of this study is that, even when normalized for p24 content, high- $GP_{1,2}$ -containing viruses are less infectious than their low- $GP_{1,2}$ counterparts. Because $GP_{1,2}$ mediates viral attachment and fusion, it would seem that higher $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels should translate into higher efficiency of infection. Indeed, HIV Env-pseudotyped viruses with high Env content displayed much higher specific infectivity than those with low Env content, a finding consistent with previously published studies [38]. However, GP_{1,2}-pseudotyped viruses were maximally infectious at intermediate levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression, while increasing or decreasing GP_{1,2} expression levels from the optimal level resulted in drastic attenuation of infectivity. It is possible that a high density of $GP_{1,2}$ interferes with proper $GP_{1,2}$ function through steric hindrance, as illustrated in Figure 9B and C. Packing of GP_{1,2} trimers at high density at the virion surface may result in enhanced shielding of GP_{1,2} receptor binding motifs, while a lower density of $GP_{1,2}$ results in increased exposure of receptor binding motifs (Fig 9B). Alternatively, steric shielding due to high $GP_{1,2}$ density may also interfere with endosomal processing required for the final steps of infection (Fig 9C). Both of these mechanisms are consistent with our observation that proteolytic processing of GP_{1,2} was able to rescue infectivity of high-GP_{1,2} containing viruses.

Proteolysis likely relieves steric hindrance resulting from $GP_{1,2}$ packing, promoting more efficient receptor binding and obviating the need for endosomal proteolysis. This is similar to the way in which removal of the GP_1 mucin domain also enhances infectivity by alleviating shielding of receptor binding epitopes and by enhancing attachment to host cells[43]. Once proteolyzed, high $GP_{1,2}$ -containing viruses are actually more infectious than their low- $GP_{1,2}$ counterparts, indicating that $GP_{1,2}$ generated under conditions of high expression is still intrinsically functional, and that it is likely an effect of high density of $GP_{1,2}$ on the virion surface that impairs proper function. Interestingly, it has been demonstrated that $GP_{1,2}$ lacking a transmembrane domain ($GP_{1,2}\Delta TM$) is efficiently shed by host cells through cleavage by $TNF\alpha$ converting enzyme (TACE) at the membrane-proximal external region[52]. Similarly to the production of sGP, TACE-mediated secretion of $GP_{1,2}\Delta TM$ has also been hypothesized to allow for absorption of host anti-GP antibodies. In light of our findings in this study, it is also possible that gradual TACE-mediated cleavage of $GP_{1,2}$ may allow the virus to modulate its infectivity by decreasing the surface density of $GP_{1,2}$ on virions. Further, the proteolytic cleavage of $GP_{1,2}$ may function as a timing mechanism to ensure that virions are less infectious when they first bud to allow for efficient release, but have increased infectivity after they have spread to more distal locations.

How regulation of GP_{1,2} expression contributes to overall viral fitness remains a complex question. Viruses, including Ebola virus, do not necessarily evolve to optimize infectivity. Indeed, it has been previously demonstrated that single amino acid mutations, as well as deletions of regions of GP_{1,2}, can significantly enhance infectivity of GP_{1,2}-peudotyped viruses[30]. While it may seem intuitive that enhanced infectivity is synonymous with optimizing viral fitness, this is probably not the case, given that EBOV would have likely adopted these simple infectivity-enhancing mutations had they conferred a selective advantage. Instead, it is possible that EBOV has evolved mechanisms such as steric shielding of receptor binding regions, as well as regulation of glycoprotein expression levels, to actively modulate infectivity. There are several possible arguments to support this hypothesis. First, moderation of

infectivity may be necessary to facilitate effective dissemination of virus within the host. While viruses which exhibit too low infectivity may have trouble finding and infecting host cells, viruses that are overly infectious may not be efficiently released from producer cells, or may be unable to spread to distal locations. This is particularly important for viruses such as EBOV, which infect a wide range of host cell types and whose life cycle involves rapidly establishing a systemic infection. A second reason why infectivity may be sacrificed for increased viral fitness is due to host immune evasion. HIV expresses very low levels of Env to avoid immune detection[36]. On the other hand, when expressed at sufficiently high levels, EBOV GP_{1,2} can shield cell surface molecules involved in immune recognition, as well as sensitive epitopes on $GP_{1,2}$ itself [20,51]. The density of $GP_{1,2}$ required to mediate these effects is unknown, but it likely requires close packing of GP_{1,2} trimers to form a continuous glycan canopy. Finally, GP_{1,2} has been demonstrated to directly modulate host immunity through a variety of mechanisms. TheGP₂ subunit contains an immunosuppressive sequence similar to that of many retroviruses, which causes lymphocytes to downregulate markers of activation, inhibits elaboration of inflammatory cytokines, and even induces lymphocyte apoptosis[53]. Additionally, GP_{1,2} can antagonize the activity of tetherin (CD317), an interferon-induced molecule that normally prevents budding of enveloped viruses by "tethering" them to the cell surface[40]. It appears that these immunomodulatory effects are dose-dependent, though it is unclear what expression levels of $GP_{1,2}$ are required *in vivo* to aid the virus.

Our findings, combined with previous studies of the role of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ in host immune evasion, argue for a model in which expression levels of $GP_{1,2}$ represent a finely negotiated balance between optimizing virus production and infectivity, while also evading innate and adaptive host immune responses. It has been hypothesized that HIV regulates Env expression levels to be high enough that viruses can mediate infection, but low enough that viruses can avoid host neutralizing antibodies[54]. Thus, HIV balances the pressure to increase Env expression to enhance infectivity, with the pressure to decrease Env expression to minimize visibility to the immune system. Our data, on the other hand, suggest that EBOV may face the inverse problem because high levels of GP_{1,2} expression actually impair infectivity and virus production. It is possible that EBOV must maintain GP_{1,2} expression at low enough levels that it can produce large quantities of infectious virus, while maintaining sufficient GP_{1,2} expression to effectively modulate the host immune response. Future studies using recombinant EBOV, in which expression levels of GP_{1,2} are altered, will allow us to better understand how EBOV negotiates trade-offs in infectivity versus host immune evasion to optimize fitness. Nevertheless, our findings represent the first demonstration, to our knowledge, that high levels of glycoprotein expression suppress virus infectivity. Our data add yet another dimension to our understanding of the complex balance viruses must strike as they evolve to survive in ever changing host environments.

Figures



Figure 3-1– Coexpression of sGP with GP_{1,2} can enhance production of infectious pseudovirus

(A) Pseudovirus infectivity titers. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of plasmid encoding HIV Δ Env (SG3) backbone and either 1 ug of GP_{1,2} DNA or 0.25 ug GP_{1,2} DNA + 0.75 ug sGP DNA. A control well was transfected with 0.25 ug GP_{1,2} DNA + 0.75 ug empty pCAGGS vector. Infectivity titers were measured at 48 hours post-transfection by luciferase assay and converted to PFU/mL as described in methods. Results reported are representative of three separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (B) Effect of GP_{1,2} titration on pseudovirus infectivity. Pseudoviruses were generated as described in (A), except transfected GP DNA was varied from 4 ug to 4 ng. GP_{1,2}+sGP pseudoviruses (red) were generated with a 3:1 ratio of sGP:GP_{1,2} DNA, while GP_{1,2} pseudoviruses (blue) were generated with only GP_{1,2} DNA. Infectivity titers were measured at 48 hours post-transfection.



Figure 3-2 – Effect on infectivity of glycoprotein expression levels for different filovirus strains, as well as for HIV Env

(A-D) Filovirus glycoproteins. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of plasmid encoding HIV Δ Env (SG3) backbone plus GP_{1,2} from Sudan Ebolavirus (SEBOV, Brown), Marburg Marburgvirus (MARV, Purple), or Lloviu Cuevavirus (LLOV, Dark Green). GP_{1,2} DNA was varied from 4 ug to 4 ng and infectivity was measured at 48 hours post-transfection by luciferase assay and converted to PFU/mL as described in methods. Results reported are representative of three separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (E) EBOV GP_{1,2} vs HIV Env. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of plasmid

encoding HIVΔEnv (SG3) backbone plus either ZEBOV GP_{1,2} (blue) or HIV Env (green). Surface glycoprotein DNA was varied from 4 ug to 4 ng and infectivity was measured at 48 hours post-transfection by luciferase assay and converted to PFU/mL as described in methods. Results reported are representative of three separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate.





(A) Supernatant and (B) producer cell lysate p24 levels were measured by sandwich ELISA from cells producing EBOV GP_{1,2} pseudoviruses (blue) and HIV Env pseudoviruses (green). Lysate p24 levels reported were normalized for β -actin content. Results are the representative of two separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (C) Ratio of supernatant:lysate p24. Based on results reported in (A) and (B), the ratio of p24 in supernatant to lysate was calculated and plotted versus amounts of transfected surface glycoprotein DNA. (D) Specific infectivity of EBOV GP_{1,2} versus HIV Env-pseudoviruses. Based on results reported in (Fig 2E) and (A), PFU/pg p24 was calculated and plotted versus amounts of transfected GP_{1,2} DNA.



Figure 3-4 – High levels of GP_{1,2} expression impair EBOV VLP production

(A, B) Production of EBOV VLP's with varying GP_{1,2} expression levels. 293T cells were transfected with 100 ng of EBOV VP40 DNA, plus varying amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA (4 ug to 4 ng). (A) Supernatant and (B) cell lysate were assayed by Western blot at 48 h post-transfection using polyclonal rabbit anti EBOV antiserum specific for all Zaire EBOV proteins. (C) Fluorescence microscopy of EBOV VLP-producing cells^{*}. 293T cells were transfected with 100 ng of VP40-GFP fusion protein DNA, plus varying amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA (4 ug to 16 ng). At 48 h post-transfection, cells were fixed and stained for GP_{1,2} using mouse anti-GP_{1,2} immune sera, followed by a PE-conjugated anti-mouse antibody. Cells were then visualized by fluorescence microscopy for $GP_{1,2}$ (PE – Red) and VP40 (GFP-Green). Scale bar = 10 um. * The experiment described in Figure 3-4(C) was performed by Gopi Mohan and Ana Monteiro, and the figure itself was generated primarily by Ana Monteiro.



Figure 3-5 – High levels of GP_{1,2} expression impair protein production

(A, B) Decreased GFP expression correlates with increased GP_{1,2} expression levels. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of a plasmid encoding HIV Δ Env (SG3) backbone and 100 ng of a plasmid encoding GFP, as well as varying amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA (4 ug to 4 ng). (A) At 48 h post-transfection, cells were imaged by fluorescence microscopy to visualize GFP expression. Results are representative of three separate experiments. (B) Cells were harvested by EDTA treatment and stained for surface GP_{1,2} expression using mouse anti-GP_{1,2} immune sera, followed by a PE-conjugated anti-mouse antibody. Cells were then analyze by flow cytometry, and MFI was plotted for $GP_{1,2}$ (red) and GFP (green) versus amount of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ plasmid. (C) 293T cells were transfected as described for (A), except instead of GFP, cells were cotransfected with 100 ng of plasmid expressing PR8 Influenza A nucleoprotein (NP). Cell lysate was harvested at 48 h post-transfection, normalized for β -actin, and analyzed by western blot using a mouse monoclonal anti-NP antibody.



Figure 3-6 – Putative GP_{1,2} cytotoxicity not responsible for impaired virus production

(A) $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ pseudovirus infectivity titers. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of plasmid encoding HIV ΔEnv (SG3) backbone plus either wild-type ZEBOV $GP_{1,2}$ (blue) or $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ (purple) DNA. $GP_{1,2}$ DNA was varied from 4 ug to 4 ng and infectivity was measured at 48 hours post-transfection by luciferase assay and converted to PFU/mL as described in methods. Results reported are representative of three separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (B) Specific infectivity of EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ versus $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ pseudoviruses. Based on results reported in (A) and supernatant p24 ELISA (not shown), PFU/pg p24 was calculated and plotted versus amounts of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA. (C) Reduction of total transfected DNA. Pseudoviruses were generated by transfecting 293T cells with 25 ng of plasmid encoding HIV Δ Env (SG3) backbone plus wildtype ZEBOV GP_{1,2} DNA. GP_{1,2} DNA was varied from 200 ng to 0.2 ng and infectivity was measured at 48 hours post-transfection by luciferase assay and converted to PFU/mL as described in methods.


Figure 3-7 – High levels of GP_{1,2} expression do not restrict virus release from producer cells

(A) Levels of p24 liberated by EDTA treatment and by trypsinization. 293T cells were transfected with 500 ng of HIVDEnv (SG3) backbone DNA and varying amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA (4 ug to 0 ng). At 48 h post-transfection, supernatants were collected, at which points cells were washed and treated with 20mM EDTA in PBS for 10 minutes at 37°C, followed by trypsinization for 5 minutes at 37°C. Trypsinized cells were then lysed and cell lysate was collected. Supernatant (blue), EDTA wash (teal), trypsin fraction (green), and cell lysate (red) were all analyzed in parallel for p24 content by ELISA. Lysate p24 levels reported were normalized for β -actin. Results are the representative of two separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (B) Levels of VP40 liberated by trypsinization of EBOV VLP-producing cells. 293T cells were transfected with 100 ng of EBOV VP40 DNA, plus varying amounts of GP_{1,2} DNA (4 ug to 4 ng). At 48 h post-transfection, producer cells were trypsinized and the trypsinized fraction was analyzed by Western blot using polyclonal rabbit anti-EBOV antiserum specific for all Zaire EBOV proteins.



Figure 3-8 – Proteolysis of high GP_{1,2}-containing pseudoviruses rescues infectivity

(A) Thermolysin digestion of GP_{1,2}. Pseudoviruses were treated for 5 minutes at 37°C with 0.5 mg/mL thermolysin. Reactions were then terminated with protease inhibitor cocktail and samples were analyzed by Western blot using polyclonal rabbit anti-EBOV antiserum. Untreated pseudoviruses were also analyzed as a control. (B) Thermolysin treated pseudoviruses were normalized for p24 content and then titrated on JC53 cells by luciferase assay, followed by conversion to PFU/mL as described in methods. Treated viruses were titrated alongside untreated viruses as a control. Results reported are representative of three separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate. (C) The

fold-increase in infectivity of pseudoviruses with thermolysin treatment was calculated from the data reported in (B) and plotted versus amounts of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA. (D) Specific infectivity of untreated versus thermolysin-treated pseudoviruses. Based on results reported in (B) and supernatant p24 ELISA (data not shown), specifc infectivity, defined as PFU/pg p24, was calculated for untreated versus thermolysin-treated pseudoviruses and plotted versus amounts of transfected $GP_{1,2}$ DNA.



Figure 3-9 – Proposed model for impairment of virus production and infectivity at high levels of GP_{1,2} expression.

(A) Optimal levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression result in efficient production, trafficking, and assembly of other viral proteins such as VP40. Nascent virions bud efficiently from the host cell membrane, with optimal incorporation of $GP_{1,2}$ peplomers. On the other hand, overexpression of $GP_{1,2}$ results in impaired synthesis of other viral proteins. Thus, viruses do not efficiently assemble, and those viruses that do bud from the host cell contain very high levels of $GP_{1,2}$. (B) Optimal levels of $GP_{1,2}$ incorporation into virions allows for proper engagement with target cell attachment factors, resulting in efficient virion internalization. High density of $GP_{1,2}$ on the virion envelope results in steric shielding of domains that normally bind host cell surface factors, thus interfering with attachment and internalization of virus. (C) Optimal levels of $GP_{1,2}$ incorporation allow endosomal cathepsins to properly process $GP_{1,2}$ peplomers, generating the primed core capable of binding the endosomal receptor and mediating fusion with the host membrane. On the other hand, high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ incorporation result in impaired endosomal processing. Unprocessed $GP_{1,2}$ cannot engage with the endosomal receptor, and thus cannot mediate fusion with the host membrane. This prevents viral egress from the acidified endosome.



Supplemental Figure 3-S1 – Sonication of GP_{1,2} pseudoviruses

 $GP_{1,2}$ pseudoviruses described in (Fig 8A) were either sonicated for 30 seconds (light blue), or were untreated. Pseudoviruses were then titrated for infectivity on JC53 cells at 48 hours posttransfection. Results reported are representative of two separate experiments, and are the means and standard deviations for samples run in triplicate.

Chapter 4: Discussion and Future Directions

RNA editing is employed by many negative-strand RNA viruses for regulation of gene expression, as well as for generation of multiple gene products from a single gene. However, regulation of GP gene expression by the Ebola virus is unique, because the un-edited GP gene contains a premature stop codon. The primary GP gene product is sGP, which is a nonstructural protein secreted by infected cells. It is solely through editing of the GP gene, which only occurs 20% of the time, that full-length, membrane-bound GP_{1,2} is produced. The fact that this RNA editing mechanism is conserved among all ebolaviruses indicates that tight control of GP_{1,2} expression is of critical importance to viral fitness, and further suggests that sGP must play an important role in helping the virus survive within its host.

In this dissertation, we have provided evidence that regulation of the GP gene expression may play two important roles in the ebolavirus life cycle. First, production of sGP subverts the host immune response by eliciting antibodies that preferentially bind to sGP. Furthermore, those antibodies that do bind to $GP_{1,2}$ are likely to be cross-reactive with sGP, thereby allowing sGP to function as a "decoy". Second, we found that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression and incorporation impair production and infectivity of viruses, suggesting that RNA editing may be a mechanism of modulating $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels to optimize these components of virus fitness.

While the data reported here provide a basic model for the roles of GP gene regulation in production, infectivity, and immune evasion of ebolaviruses, a great deal of work remains to be done. In particular, the studies reported here must be extended to live-virus systems, as well as to animal models of infection, in order to elucidate the relevance of our findings to actual EBOV infection, EHF pathogenesis, and filovirus vaccinology. Additionally, it is of great interest to more finely dissect the exact mechanisms by which sGP mediates antigenic subversion, and by

which high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair virus infectivity. The following sections describe some of the important questions that we hope to answer in the near future.

Defining the Relevance of Antigenic Subversion to EHF Pathogenesis

Chapter 2 describes studies in which we identified sGP-mediated "antigenic subversion" as a possible novel mechanism of host immune evasion. In these studies, we immunized mice with DNA constructs encoding $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP, and analyzed the resulting antibody responses by ELISA and Western blot against recombinant $GP_{1,2}$ and sGP. We then examined the ability of sGP to compete for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies through competition ELISA, through competition immunoprecipitation experiments, and through a competition neutralization assay. We found that sGP redirects the host antibody response towards epitopes that are either not present, or are inaccessible in $GP_{1,2}$, or epitopes that are shared between the two GP isoforms, thereby allowing sGP to effectively compete for anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies.

We coined the term "antigenic subversion" to describe this phenomenon, because the ability of sGP to compete for anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies depends on active misdirection of the host immune response by sGP. This is distinct from previously proposed mechanisms in which which sGP passively absorbs anti-glycoprotein antibodies. We also propose a model for the mechanism of antigenic subversion in which, during natural infection, the host is exposed to much higher levels of sGP than GP_{1,2}, resulting in preferential activation and proliferation of sGP-reactive B-cells. While we posit that sGP-cross reactivity allows the virus to evade host immunity and avoid clearance, the significance of our findings to live EBOV infection relies on future live virus studies using animal models of EBOV infection.

There are many cases of humans and nonhuman primates clearing ebola virus infection without pre-existing immunity. While there is anecdotal evidence that EHF survivors develop anti-glycoprotein antibodies (and that these antibodies preferentially react with sGP [32]), it is unclear what role antibodies play in virus clearance. It is of great interest to study how infection with EBOV in unvaccinated animals affects the generation of anti-glycoprotein antibodies, and whether theses antibodies preferentially react against sGP or GP_{1,2}. These studies would allow us to determine correlates of clearance in unvaccinated hosts, and whether the magnitude of the anti-GP response, as well tendency of these antibodies to react with sGP vs GP_{1,2}, have an affect on the ability of a naïve host to clear infection. Considering the rapidness of EHF progression, as well as the associated profound lymphopenia, it is possible that infected hosts do not have sufficient time to mount an effective antibody reponse in the first place. If naïve hosts are indeed able to clear the virus without inducing anti-GP antibodies, it may be that antigenic subversion does not play a major role in human EHF pathogenesis, and may instead have evolved to allow the virus to maintain chronic infection in its natural reservoir.

Choosing a Target: How Antigenic Subversion May Impact Ebola Vaccine Design

Related to its role in EHF pathogenesis, antigenic subversion may also be a primary concern for ebola vaccinology. In our study, we found that boosting $GP_{1,2}$ -immunized mice with sGP could subvert the anti- $GP_{1,2}$ response and render it susceptible to competition by sGP. We extended our model of antigenic subversion to account for this observation by hypothesizing that while the majority of B-cells activated in mice immunized against $GP_{1,2}$ are directed against epitopes not shared with sGP, there may be a small population that is sGP cross-reactive. When these mice are boosted with sGP, sGP-crossreactive memory B-cells expand while the remaining $GP_{1,2}$ -specific B-cells do not. This shifts the antibody response from $GP_{1,2}$ -specific to sGP-cross reactive. The practical consequence of this finding is that an individual may be vaccinated against $GP_{1,2}$ and have circulating anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies. However, if this individual is infected

with EBOV and unable to clear the virus before it establishes infection, the virus may be able generate sufficient quantities of sGP to subvert host immunity, despite the existence of baseline antibody titers and an anamnestic response. Thus, it may be necessary for a successful EBOV vaccine to induce high enough baseline titers of anti-GP_{1,2} antibodies that incoming virus can be cleared before it is able to establish infection. Furthermore, our findings may be related to the failure of many vaccine strategies to fully to protect nonhuman primates, since survival in these studies was most closely correlated with maintenance of anti-GP_{1,2} antibody titers above a threshold level, while lower antibody titers only delayed the time to death [108].

The first step in elucidating the relevance of antigenic subversion to EBOV vaccine design is to determine if there is a difference in the protective efficacy of sGP-induced antibodies versus $GP_{1,2}$ -induced antibodies. This can be accomplished by immunizing mice with DNA constructs encoding sGP or $GP_{1,2}$ and then subjecting them to lethal challenge with mouse-adapted EBOV. However, immunization with sGP tends to induce lower titers of $GP_{1,2}$ -binding antibodies than does immunization with $GP_{1,2}$. Thus, in addition to examining absolute survival rates between these groups, it would also be of interest to compare survival rates of animals between these groups that have similar titers of anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies, in order to define the relevance of sGP cross-reactivity to morbidity and mortality. Furthermore, measuring anti-GP antibodies after challenge experiments would allow us to identify changes in antibody titers and in reactivity patterns with sGP versus $GP_{1,2}$, as well as the correlation of these changes to rapid clearance versus morbidity and mortality. The results of these experiments will hopefully lay the groundwork for similar nonhuman primate studies, and will clarify the correlates of protection in order to better define the requirements of promising vaccine candidates.

The identification of antigenic subversion as a possible immune evasion mechanism adds yet another wrinkle to the ongoing debate regarding which regions of GP_{1,2} should be targeted by candidate vaccines. It has been proposed that a pan-filovirus vaccine could be generated by targeting conserved epitopes in the N-terminal region of GP₁, as well as in GP₂. Toward this aim, immunization strategies have been explored using mucin domain-deleted GP_{1,2} $(GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc)$, as well as proteolytically treated $GP_{1,2}$, in which the highly variable regions like the mucin domain have been removed (Fig 4-1A) [55,58,142]. However, because the most conserved sequences of GP₁ are shared with sGP, it is likely that antibodies induced against these epitopes are susceptible to competition by sGP. Indeed, unpublished data from our lab demonstrate that antibodies induced by $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ are more susceptible to sGP competition than those induced by wild-type GP_{1,2} (Fig 4-1B). Furthermore, because the mucin domain forms a bulky glycan canopy that shields the rest of $GP_{1,2}$, it is likely that antibodies raised against conserved, buried regions of $GP_{1,2}$ may not be able to access their cognate epitopes during This is also supported by unpublished data from our lab, which indicate that infection. antibodies raised against sGP bind $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ better than they bind to $GP_{1,2}(Fig 4-1C)$. Taken together, our preliminary data suggest that vaccines that target conserved regions of GP_{1.2} may inadvertently play into antigenic subversion. Indeed, this may be why animals immunized against GP_{1,2} Δ Muc are less well-protected against lethal EBOV challenge than those immunized against wild-type GP_{1,2} [57]. It may be necessary to focus targeted vaccines even more finely, a strategy that will require identifying regions of $GP_{1,2}$ that are conserved, accessible to antibody binding, and not susceptible to sGP-mediated subversion.

How do GP_{1,2} Expression Levels Regulate Virus Fitness?

In Chapter 3, we demonstrate that high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair production of EBOV virus-like particles, and impair infectivity of $GP_{1,2}$ pseudotyped viruses. We further demonstrate that this effect is mediated primarily by two mechanisms. First, high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair synthesis of other viral proteins. Second, viruses containing high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ are intrinsically less infectious. We hypothesize that this second effect is due to steric shielding resulting from close packing of $GP_{1,2}$ peplomers on the virus surface, which interferes with either host receptor engagement, or with endosomal processing events required for the final steps of infection. This hypothesis is supported by our observation that exogenous proteolytic treatment of high- $GP_{1,2}$ -containing viruses.

While the results of our study indicate that $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels may have a profound impact on viral fitness and replicative capacity, it is important to extend these studies to live virus systems. First, it would be of great interest to generate recombinant viruses in which the GP gene is either codon-optimized or codon-deoptimized, and to examine the role of $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels on *in vitro* fitness. This could either be done with recombinant EBOV, or with other viruses such as recombinant Newcastle Disease Virus engineered to express EBOV $GP_{1,2}$, an option that would relieve the requirement for high level biological containment facilities. Following up *in vitro* studies with animal challenge experiments would allow us to determine how virus survival and disease pathogenesis are correlated with *in vitro* replicative fitness.

It is also of interest to more finely dissect the mechanism of impairment of infectivity by high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression. First, at what steps do high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ expression impair infection? Measuring the trapping of $GP_{1,2}$ -pseudoviruses and EBOV VLP's, incubated with host cells, could reveal if high levels of $GP_{1,2}$ interfere with receptor engagement and host cell attachment. Furthermore, it would be of interest to determine if proteolysis changes the rates at which pseudoviruses and VLP's attach to host cells. In addition to attachment, it is possible that high-GP_{1,2} viruses are unable to efficiently escape from the acidified endosome due to incomplete processing. It would be interesting to load target cells with VLP's made with GFP-VP40 fusion protein. Using fluorescence microscopy to observe the rates at which VLP's escape the acidified endosome may reveal differences between high-GP_{1,2} and low-GP_{1,2} viruses.

We observed a stark difference in the effects of glycoprotein expression levels on the infectivity patterns of pseudoviruses generated with EBOV GP1,2 DNA vs. HIV Env DNA. However, without being able to actually compare precise levels of glycoprotein incorporation, it is impossible to state whether this effect is due to some fundamental structural difference between EBOV GP_{1,2} and HIV Env, or to a difference in the rates at which EBOV GP_{1,2} and HIV Env are loaded onto nascent virions. By engineering epitope tags into HIV Env and EBOV GP_{1,2}, it should be possible to more accurately track and quantify incorporation levels of different glycoproteins in viruses. Indeed, it is known that HIV maintains tight control over Env expression, and limits the number of Env trimers to around 10 per virion[143]. Furthermore, in our studies, it was difficult to observe Env incorporation into pseudoviruses by Western blot without first concentrating them, while EBOV GP_{1,2} could easily be observed in low volumes of unconcentrated virus. Thus, it is entirely possible that the difference we observed between EBOV $GP_{1,2}$ and HIV Env pseudotyped viruses is due to rates of glycoprotein incorporation. If this is the case, it would be informative to identify the which features of Env versus $GP_{1,2}$ are responsible for different levels of incorporation. HIV Env has a very long cytoplasmic tail that has previously been associated with low levels of virus incorporation[144]. On the other hand,

 $GP_{1,2}$ has a very short cytoplasmic tail, which may allow for high levels of incorporation. Examining the rates of glycoprotein incorporation of cytoplasmic tail mutants, as well as comparing the infectivity of pseudotyped viruses generated with cytoplasmic tail-swapped $GP_{1,2}$ /Env may reveal the role of glycoprotein incorporation levels in regulating infectivity.

Perhaps the most interesting question that arises out of our studies on $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels is how antibody-mediated neutralization, as well as antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC), are affected by $GP_{1,2}$ expression. Because the regulation of $GP_{1,2}$ expression likely represents a balance between virus production, infectivity, and host immune evasion, and because $GP_{1,2}$ is the sole target for neutralizing antibodies, the ability of EBOV to avoid these antibodies is likely affected by levels of $GP_{1,2}$ content. It would be fairly straightforward to examine a panel of monoclonal anti- $GP_{1,2}$ antibodies for their neutralizing activities against high- $GP_{1,2}$ versus low- $GP_{1,2}$ viruses. These same antibodies could be employed in ADCC and ADVCI assays with GP-codon optimized/deoptimized viruses. These data would help paint a fuller picture of the trade-offs EBOV must make in regulating $GP_{1,2}$ expression levels, as well as the relative importance of immune evasion versus *in vitro* replicative fitness to overall viral fitness.



Figure 4-1. Reactivity profile of antibodies elicited by GP1,2∆Muc

(A) Schematic diagram of $GP_{1,2}$, sGP, and $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$. $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$, like $GP_{1,2}$, is a transmembrane protein that can form trimeric spikes on the membrane of host cells and viruses, and is also capable of mediating infection. It contains the most highly conserved regions of $GP_{1,2}$, including the N-terminal region of GP_1 and all of GP_2 . (B) Competition ELISA. Antisera from mice immunized against sGP (red), $GP_{1,2}$ (blue), or $GP_{1,2}\Delta Muc$ (green) were diluted to give similar anti- $GP_{1,2}$ signal. Diluted antiserum was mixed with increasing quantities of purified

His-sGP and incubated in His-GP_{1,2} coated wells. Experiments were performed in duplicate and repeated at least three times, with representative results shown (C) Comparison of antibody levels against different GP isoforms induced by immunizing mice with GP_{1,2} (left) and sGP (right). Average titers of anti-GP_{1,2} (blue), anti-sGP (red), and anti-GP_{1,2} Δ Muc (green) antibodies within immunization groups are shown.

Works Cited

- 1. Hartman AL, Towner JS, Nichol ST (2010) Ebola and marburg hemorrhagic fever. Clin Lab Med 30: 161-177.
- 2. Miranda ME, Miranda NL (2011) Reston ebolavirus in Humans and Animals in the Philippines: A Review. J Infect Dis 204 Suppl 3: S757-760.
- 3. Leroy EM, Kumulungui B, Pourrut X, Rouquet P, Hassanin A, et al. (2005) Fruit bats as reservoirs of Ebola virus. Nature 438: 575-576.
- 4. Hayman DT, Emmerich P, Yu M, Wang LF, Suu-Ire R, et al. (2010) Long-term survival of an urban fruit bat seropositive for Ebola and Lagos bat viruses. PLoS One 5: e11978.
- 5. Krahling V, Dolnik O, Kolesnikova L, Schmidt-Chanasit J, Jordan I, et al. (2010) Establishment of fruit bat cells (Rousettus aegyptiacus) as a model system for the investigation of filoviral infection. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 4: e802.
- 6. Leroy EM, Epelboin A, Mondonge V, Pourrut X, Gonzalez JP, et al. (2009) Human Ebola outbreak resulting from direct exposure to fruit bats in Luebo, Democratic Republic of Congo, 2007. Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis 9: 723-728.
- 7. Jaax N, Jahrling P, Geisbert T, Geisbert J, Steele K, et al. (1995) Transmission of Ebola virus (Zaire strain) to uninfected control monkeys in a biocontainment laboratory. Lancet 346: 1669-1671.
- 8. Jahrling PB, Geisbert TW, Jaax NK, Hanes MA, Ksiazek TG, et al. (1996) Experimental infection of cynomolgus macaques with Ebola-Reston filoviruses from the 1989-1990 U.S. epizootic. Arch Virol Suppl 11: 115-134.
- 9. Johnson E, Jaax N, White J, Jahrling P (1995) Lethal experimental infections of rhesus monkeys by aerosolized Ebola virus. Int J Exp Pathol 76: 227-236.
- 10. Vogel G (2006) Ecology. Tracking Ebola's deadly march among wild apes. Science 314: 1522-1523.
- 11. Vogel G (2003) Conservation biology. Can great apes be saved from Ebola? Science 300: 1645.
- 12. Whelan SP, Barr JN, Wertz GW (2004) Transcription and replication of nonsegmented negativestrand RNA viruses. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 283: 61-119.
- 13. Wertz GW, Perepelitsa VP, Ball LA (1998) Gene rearrangement attenuates expression and lethality of a nonsegmented negative strand RNA virus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 3501-3506.
- 14. Noda T, Halfmann P, Sagara H, Kawaoka Y (2007) Regions in Ebola virus VP24 that are important for nucleocapsid formation. J Infect Dis 196 Suppl 2: S247-250.
- 15. Lee JE, Fusco ML, Hessell AJ, Oswald WB, Burton DR, et al. (2008) Structure of the Ebola virus glycoprotein bound to an antibody from a human survivor. Nature 454: 177-182.
- 16. Saeed MF, Kolokoltsov AA, Albrecht T, Davey RA (2010) Cellular entry of ebola virus involves uptake by a macropinocytosis-like mechanism and subsequent trafficking through early and late endosomes. PLoS Pathog 6: e1001110.
- 17. Chandran K, Sullivan NJ, Felbor U, Whelan SP, Cunningham JM (2005) Endosomal proteolysis of the Ebola virus glycoprotein is necessary for infection. Science 308: 1643-1645.
- 18. Kaletsky RL, Simmons G, Bates P (2007) Proteolysis of the Ebola virus glycoproteins enhances virus binding and infectivity. J Virol 81: 13378-13384.
- 19. Schornberg K, Matsuyama S, Kabsch K, Delos S, Bouton A, et al. (2006) Role of endosomal cathepsins in entry mediated by the Ebola virus glycoprotein. J Virol 80: 4174-4178.
- 20. Poumbourios P, Center RJ, Wilson KA, Kemp BE, Kobe B (1999) Evolutionary conservation of the membrane fusion machine. IUBMB Life 48: 151-156.
- 21. Carette J, Raaben M, Wong A, Herbert A, Obernosterer G, et al. (2011) Ebola virus entry requires the cholesterol transporter Niemann-Pick C1. Nature 477: 340-343.
- 22. Miller E, Obernosterer G, Raaben M, Herbert A, Deffieu M, et al. (2012) Ebola virus entry requires the host-programmed recognition of an intracellular receptor. EMBO J 31: 1947-1960.

- 23. Sanchez A, Trappier SG, Mahy BW, Peters CJ, Nichol ST (1996) The virion glycoproteins of Ebola viruses are encoded in two reading frames and are expressed through transcriptional editing. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93: 3602-3607.
- 24. Volchkov VE, Becker S, Volchkova VA, Ternovoj VA, Kotov AN, et al. (1995) GP mRNA of Ebola virus is edited by the Ebola virus polymerase and by T7 and vaccinia virus polymerases. Virology 214: 421-430.
- 25. Sanchez A, Yang Z, Xu L, Nabel G, Crews T, et al. (1998) Biochemical analysis of the secreted and virion glycoproteins of Ebola virus. J Virol 72: 6442-6447.
- 26. Barrientos LG, Martin AM, Rollin PE, Sanchez A (2004) Disulfide bond assignment of the Ebola virus secreted glycoprotein SGP. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 323: 696-702.
- 27. Falzarano D, Krokhin O, Wahl-Jensen V, Seebach J, Wolf K, et al. (2006) Structure-function analysis of the soluble glycoprotein, sGP, of Ebola virus. Chembiochem 7: 1605-1611.
- 28. Volchkova VA, Dolnik O, Martinez MJ, Reynard O, Volchkov VE (2011) Genomic RNA editing and its impact on Ebola virus adaptation during serial passages in cell culture and infection of guinea pigs. J Infect Dis 204 Suppl 3: S941-946.
- 29. Coll JM (1995) The glycoprotein G of rhabdoviruses. Arch Virol 140: 827-851.
- 30. Bukreyev A, Yang L, Fricke J, Cheng L, Ward JM, et al. (2008) The secreted form of respiratory syncytial virus G glycoprotein helps the virus evade antibody-mediated restriction of replication by acting as an antigen decoy and through effects on Fc receptor-bearing leukocytes. J Virol 82: 12191-12204.
- 31. Bukreyev A, Yang L, Collins P (2012) The secreted G protein of human respiratory syncytial virus antagonizes antibody-mediated restriction of replication involving macrophages and complement. J Virol 86: 10880-10884.
- 32. Maruyama T, Parren PW, Sanchez A, Rensink I, Rodriguez LL, et al. (1999) Recombinant human monoclonal antibodies to Ebola virus. J Infect Dis 179 Suppl 1: S235-239.
- 33. Maruyama T, Rodriguez LL, Jahrling PB, Sanchez A, Khan AS, et al. (1999) Ebola virus can be effectively neutralized by antibody produced in natural human infection. J Virol 73: 6024-6030.
- 34. Ito H, Watanabe S, Takada A, Kawaoka Y (2001) Ebola virus glycoprotein: proteolytic processing, acylation, cell tropism, and detection of neutralizing antibodies. J Virol 75: 1576-1580.
- 35. Takada A, Watanabe S, Okazaki K, Kida H, Kawaoka Y (2001) Infectivity-enhancing antibodies to Ebola virus glycoprotein. J Virol 75: 2324-2330.
- 36. Shahhosseini S, Das D, Qiu X, Feldmann H, Jones SM, et al. (2007) Production and characterization of monoclonal antibodies against different epitopes of Ebola virus antigens. J Virol Methods 143: 29-37.
- 37. Dowling W, Thompson E, Badger C, Mellquist JL, Garrison AR, et al. (2007) Influences of glycosylation on antigenicity, immunogenicity, and protective efficacy of ebola virus GP DNA vaccines. J Virol 81: 1821-1837.
- 38. Martinez O, Tantral L, Mulherkar N, Chandran K, Basler CF (2011) Impact of Ebola mucin-like domain on antiglycoprotein antibody responses induced by Ebola virus-like particles. J Infect Dis 204 Suppl 3: S825-832.
- 39. Olal D, Kuehne AI, Bale S, Halfmann P, Hashiguchi T, et al. (2012) Structure of an Antibody in Complex with Its Mucin Domain Linear Epitope That Is Protective against Ebola Virus. J Virol 86: 2809-2816.
- 40. Qiu X, Alimonti JB, Melito PL, Fernando L, Stroher U, et al. (2011) Characterization of Zaire ebolavirus glycoprotein-specific monoclonal antibodies. Clin Immunol 141: 218-227.
- 41. Wilson JA, Hevey M, Bakken R, Guest S, Bray M, et al. (2000) Epitopes involved in antibodymediated protection from Ebola virus. Science 287: 1664-1666.

- 42. Wahl-Jensen VM, Afanasieva TA, Seebach J, Stroher U, Feldmann H, et al. (2005) Effects of Ebola virus glycoproteins on endothelial cell activation and barrier function. J Virol 79: 10442-10450.
- 43. Mehedi M, Falzarano D, Seebach J, Hu X, Carpenter MS, et al. (2011) A new Ebola virus nonstructural glycoprotein expressed through RNA editing. J Virol 85: 5406-5414.
- 44. Yang Z, Delgado R, Xu L, Todd R, Nabel E, et al. (1998) Distinct cellular interactions of secreted and transmembrane Ebola virus glycoproteins. Science 279: 1034-1037.
- 45. Kindzelskii A, Yang Z, Nabel G, Todd R, Petty H (2000) Ebola virus secretory glycoprotein (sGP) diminishes Fc gamma RIIIB-to-CR3 proximity on neutrophils. J Immunol 164: 953-958.
- 46. Francica J, Matukonis M, Bates P (2009) Requirements for cell rounding and surface protein downregulation by Ebola virus glycoprotein. Virology 383: 237-247.
- 47. Simmons G, Wool-Lewis R, Baribaud F, Netter R, Bates P (2002) Ebola virus glycoproteins induce global surface protein down-modulation and loss of cell adherence. J Virol 76: 2518-2528.
- 48. Takada A, Watanabe S, Ito H, Okazaki K, Kida H, et al. (2000) Downregulation of beta1 integrins by Ebola virus glycoprotein: implication for virus entry. Virology 278: 20-26.
- 49. Yang Z, Duckers H, Sullivan N, Sanchez A, Nabel E, et al. (2000) Identification of the Ebola virus glycoprotein as the main viral determinant of vascular cell cytotoxicity and injury. Nat Med 6: 886-889.
- 50. Volchkov V, Volchkova V, Muhlberger E, Kolesnikova L, Weik M, et al. (2001) Recovery of infectious Ebola virus from complementary DNA: RNA editing of the GP gene and viral cytotoxicity. Science 291: 1965-1969.
- 51. Volchkov V, Volchkova V, Slenczka W, Klenk H, Feldmann H (1998) Release of viral glycoproteins during Ebola virus infection. Virology 245: 110-119.
- 52. Dolnik O, Volchkova V, Garten W, Carbonnelle C, Becker S, et al. (2004) Ectodomain shedding of the glycoprotein GP of Ebola virus. EMBO J 23: 2175-2184.
- 53. Volchkova V, Klenk H, Volchkov V (1999) Delta-peptide is the carboxy-terminal cleavage fragment of the nonstructural small glycoprotein sGP of Ebola virus. Virology 265: 164-171.
- 54. Radoshitzky S, Warfield K, Chi X, Dong L, Kota K, et al. (2011) Ebolavirus delta-peptide immunoadhesins inhibit marburgvirus and ebolavirus cell entry. J Virol 85: 8502-8513.
- 55. Hood C, Abraham J, Boyington J, Leung K, Kwong P, et al. (2010) Biochemical and structural characterization of cathepsin L-processed Ebola virus glycoprotein: implications for viral entry and immunogenicity. J Virol 84: 2972-2982.
- 56. Martinez O, Valmas C, Basler C (2007) Ebola virus-like particle-induced activation of NF-kappaB and Erk signaling in human dendritic cells requires the glycoprotein mucin domain. Virology 364: 342-354.
- 57. Dowling W, Thompson E, Badger C, Mellquist J, Garrison A, et al. (2007) Influences of glycosylation on antigenicity, immunogenicity, and protective efficacy of ebola virus GP DNA vaccines. J Virol 81: 1821-1837.
- 58. Martinez O, Tantral L, Mulherkar N, Chandran K, Basler C (2011) Impact of Ebola mucin-like domain on antiglycoprotein antibody responses induced by Ebola virus-like particles. J Infect Dis 204 Suppl 3: 32.
- 59. Lin G, Nara PL (2007) Designing immunogens to elicit broadly neutralizing antibodies to the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. Curr HIV Res 5: 514-541.
- 60. Sullivan N, Peterson M, Yang Z-y, Kong W-p, Duckers H, et al. (2005) Ebola virus glycoprotein toxicity is mediated by a dynamin-dependent protein-trafficking pathway. J Virol 79: 547-553.
- 61. Chan S, Ma M, Goldsmith M (2000) Differential induction of cellular detachment by envelope glycoproteins of Marburg and Ebola (Zaire) viruses. J Gen Virol 81: 2155-2159.
- 62. Zampieri CA, Fortin JF, Nolan GP, Nabel GJ (2007) The ERK mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway contributes to Ebola virus glycoprotein-induced cytotoxicity. J Virol 81: 1230-1240.

- 63. Francica J, Varela-Rohena A, Medvec A, Plesa G, Riley J, et al. (2010) Steric shielding of surface epitopes and impaired immune recognition induced by the ebola virus glycoprotein. PLoS Pathog 6.
- 64. Bukreyev A, Volchkov V, Blinov V, Netesov S (1993) The GP-protein of Marburg virus contains the region similar to the 'immunosuppressive domain' of oncogenic retrovirus P15E proteins. FEBS letters 323: 183-187.
- 65. Mathes L, Olsen R, Hebebrand L, Hoover E, Schaller J (1978) Abrogation of lymphocyte blastogenesis by a feline leukaemia virus protein. Nature 274: 687-689.
- 66. Cianciolo G, Matthews T, Bolognesi D, Snyderman R (1980) Macrophage accumulation in mice is inhibited by low molecular weight products from murine leukemia viruses. J Immunol 124: 2900-2905.
- 67. Cianciolo G, Copeland T, Oroszlan S, Snyderman R (1985) Inhibition of lymphocyte proliferation by a synthetic peptide homologous to retroviral envelope proteins. Science 230: 453-455.
- 68. Haraguchi S, Good R, James-Yarish M, Cianciolo G, Day N (1995) Differential modulation of Th1and Th2-related cytokine mRNA expression by a synthetic peptide homologous to a conserved domain within retroviral envelope protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 3611-3615.
- 69. Haraguchi S, Good R, James-Yarish M, Cianciolo G, Day N (1995) Induction of intracellular cAMP by a synthetic retroviral envelope peptide: a possible mechanism of immunopathogenesis in retroviral infections. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 5568-5571.
- 70. Yaddanapudi K, Palacios G, Towner J, Chen I, Sariol C, et al. (2006) Implication of a retrovirus-like glycoprotein peptide in the immunopathogenesis of Ebola and Marburg viruses. FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 20: 2519-2530.
- 71. Evans D, Serra-Moreno R, Singh R, Guatelli J (2010) BST-2/tetherin: a new component of the innate immune response to enveloped viruses. Trends in microbiology 18: 388-396.
- 72. Neil S, Zang T, Bieniasz P (2008) Tetherin inhibits retrovirus release and is antagonized by HIV-1 Vpu. Nature 451: 425-430.
- 73. Van Damme N, Goff D, Katsura C, Jorgenson R, Mitchell R, et al. (2008) The interferon-induced protein BST-2 restricts HIV-1 release and is downregulated from the cell surface by the viral Vpu protein. Cell host & microbe 3: 245-252.
- 74. Mitchell R, Katsura C, Skasko M, Fitzpatrick K, Lau D, et al. (2009) Vpu antagonizes BST-2-mediated restriction of HIV-1 release via beta-TrCP and endo-lysosomal trafficking. PLoS Pathog 5.
- 75. Mansouri M, Viswanathan K, Douglas J, Hines J, Gustin J, et al. (2009) Molecular mechanism of BST2/tetherin downregulation by K5/MIR2 of Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus. J Virol 83: 9672-9681.
- 76. Kaletsky R, Francica J, Agrawal-Gamse C, Bates P (2009) Tetherin-mediated restriction of filovirus budding is antagonized by the Ebola glycoprotein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106: 2886-2891.
- 77. Kühl A, Banning C, Marzi A, Votteler J, Steffen I, et al. (2011) The Ebola virus glycoprotein and HIV-1 Vpu employ different strategies to counteract the antiviral factor tetherin. J Infect Dis 204 Suppl 3: 60.
- 78. Sato K, Yamamoto S, Misawa N, Yoshida T, Miyazawa T, et al. (2009) Comparative study on the effect of human BST-2/Tetherin on HIV-1 release in cells of various species. Retrovirology 6: 53.
- 79. Bradfute S, Warfield K, Bray M (2012) Mouse models for filovirus infections. Viruses 4: 1477-1508.
- 80. Mahanty S, Gupta M, Paragas J, Bray M, Ahmed R, et al. (2003) Protection from lethal infection is determined by innate immune responses in a mouse model of Ebola virus infection. Virology 312: 415-424.

- 81. Bray M, Davis K, Geisbert T, Schmaljohn C, Huggins J (1998) A mouse model for evaluation of prophylaxis and therapy of Ebola hemorrhagic fever. J Infect Dis 178: 651-661.
- 82. Zeitlin L, Pettitt J, Scully C, Bohorova N, Kim D, et al. (2011) Enhanced potency of a fucose-free monoclonal antibody being developed as an Ebola virus immunoprotectant. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108: 20690-20694.
- Phoolcharoen W, Dye J, Kilbourne J, Piensook K, Pratt W, et al. (2011) A nonreplicating subunit vaccine protects mice against lethal Ebola virus challenge. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108: 20695-20700.
- 84. Feldmann H, Geisbert TW (2011) Ebola haemorrhagic fever. Lancet 377: 849-862.
- 85. Belyi VA, Levine AJ, Skalka AM (2010) Unexpected inheritance: multiple integrations of ancient bornavirus and ebolavirus/marburgvirus sequences in vertebrate genomes. PLoS Pathog 6: e1001030.
- 86. Taylor DJ, Leach RW, Bruenn J (2010) Filoviruses are ancient and integrated into mammalian genomes. BMC Evol Biol 10: 193.
- 87. Mohamadzadeh M, Chen L, Schmaljohn AL (2007) How Ebola and Marburg viruses battle the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol 7: 556-567.
- 88. Falzarano D, Geisbert TW, Feldmann H (2011) Progress in filovirus vaccine development: evaluating the potential for clinical use. Expert Rev Vaccines 10: 63-77.
- 89. Volchkov VE, Feldmann H, Volchkova VA, Klenk HD (1998) Processing of the Ebola virus glycoprotein by the proprotein convertase furin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 5762-5767.
- 90. Kindzelskii AL, Yang Z, Nabel GJ, Todd RF, 3rd, Petty HR (2000) Ebola virus secretory glycoprotein (sGP) diminishes Fc gamma RIIIB-to-CR3 proximity on neutrophils. J Immunol 164: 953-958.
- 91. Volchkova VA, Feldmann H, Klenk HD, Volchkov VE (1998) The nonstructural small glycoprotein sGP of Ebola virus is secreted as an antiparallel-orientated homodimer. Virology 250: 408-414.
- 92. Wen Z, Ye L, Gao Y, Pan L, Dong K, et al. (2009) Immunization by influenza virus-like particles protects aged mice against lethal influenza virus challenge. Antiviral Res 84: 215-224.
- 93. Blasco R, Moss B (1995) Selection of recombinant vaccinia viruses on the basis of plaque formation. Gene 158: 157-162.
- 94. Liliom K, Orosz F, Horvath L, Ovadi J (1991) Quantitative evaluation of indirect ELISA. Effect of calmodulin antagonists on antibody binding to calmodulin. J Immunol Methods 143: 119-125.
- 95. Ye L, Lin J, Sun Y, Bennouna S, Lo M, et al. (2006) Ebola virus-like particles produced in insect cells exhibit dendritic cell stimulating activity and induce neutralizing antibodies. Virology 351: 260-270.
- 96. Wei X, Decker JM, Wang S, Hui H, Kappes JC, et al. (2003) Antibody neutralization and escape by HIV-1. Nature 422: 307-312.
- 97. Jacks T, Madhani HD, Masiarz FR, Varmus HE (1988) Signals for ribosomal frameshifting in the Rous sarcoma virus gag-pol region. Cell 55: 447-458.
- 98. Wang X, Wong SM, Liu DX (2006) Identification of Hepta- and Octo-Uridine stretches as sole signals for programmed +1 and -1 ribosomal frameshifting during translation of SARS-CoV ORF 3a variants. Nucleic Acids Res 34: 1250-1260.
- 99. Ternette N, Tippler B, Uberla K, Grunwald T (2007) Immunogenicity and efficacy of codon optimized DNA vaccines encoding the F-protein of respiratory syncytial virus. Vaccine 25: 7271-7279.
- 100. Wrammert J, Smith K, Miller J, Langley WA, Kokko K, et al. (2008) Rapid cloning of high-affinity human monoclonal antibodies against influenza virus. Nature 453: 667-671.
- 101. Fazekas de St G, Webster RG (1966) Disquisitions of Original Antigenic Sin. I. Evidence in man. J Exp Med 124: 331-345.

- 102. Fazekas de St G, Webster RG (1966) Disquisitions on Original Antigenic Sin. II. Proof in lower creatures. J Exp Med 124: 347-361.
- 103. Martinez O, Valmas C, Basler CF (2007) Ebola virus-like particle-induced activation of NF-kappaB and Erk signaling in human dendritic cells requires the glycoprotein mucin domain. Virology 364: 342-354.
- 104. Francica JR, Varela-Rohena A, Medvec A, Plesa G, Riley JL, et al. (2010) Steric shielding of surface epitopes and impaired immune recognition induced by the ebola virus glycoprotein. PLoS Pathog 6: e1001098.
- 105. Brindley MA, Hughes L, Ruiz A, McCray PB, Jr., Sanchez A, et al. (2007) Ebola virus glycoprotein 1: identification of residues important for binding and postbinding events. J Virol 81: 7702-7709.
- 106. Hood CL, Abraham J, Boyington JC, Leung K, Kwong PD, et al. (2010) Biochemical and structural characterization of cathepsin L-processed Ebola virus glycoprotein: implications for viral entry and immunogenicity. J Virol 84: 2972-2982.
- 107. Ou W, Delisle J, Jacques J, Shih J, Price G, et al. (2012) Induction of ebolavirus cross-species immunity using retrovirus-like particles bearing the Ebola virus glycoprotein lacking the mucin-like domain. Virol J 9: 32.
- 108. Sullivan NJ, Martin JE, Graham BS, Nabel GJ (2009) Correlates of protective immunity for Ebola vaccines: implications for regulatory approval by the animal rule. Nat Rev Microbiol 7: 393-400.
- 109. Sullivan NJ, Geisbert TW, Geisbert JB, Shedlock DJ, Xu L, et al. (2006) Immune protection of nonhuman primates against Ebola virus with single low-dose adenovirus vectors encoding modified GPs. PLoS Med 3: e177.
- 110. Tsuda Y, Caposio P, Parkins CJ, Botto S, Messaoudi I, et al. (2011) A replicating cytomegalovirusbased vaccine encoding a single Ebola virus nucleoprotein CTL epitope confers protection against Ebola virus. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 5: e1275.
- 111. Bradfute SB, Warfield KL, Bavari S (2008) Functional CD8+ T cell responses in lethal Ebola virus infection. J Immunol 180: 4058-4066.
- 112. Kato A, Kiyotani K, Sakai Y, Yoshida T, Nagai Y (1997) The paramyxovirus, Sendai virus, V protein encodes a luxury function required for viral pathogenesis. EMBO J 16: 578-587.
- 113. Matsuoka Y, Curran J, Pelet T, Kolakofsky D, Ray R, et al. (1991) The P gene of human parainfluenza virus type 1 encodes P and C proteins but not a cysteine-rich V protein. J Virol 65: 3406-3410.
- 114. White J, Delos S, Brecher M, Schornberg K (2008) Structures and mechanisms of viral membrane fusion proteins: multiple variations on a common theme. Critical reviews in biochemistry and molecular biology 43: 189-219.
- 115. Alvarez C, Lasala F, Carrillo J, Muñiz O, Corbí A, et al. (2002) C-type lectins DC-SIGN and L-SIGN mediate cellular entry by Ebola virus in cis and in trans. J Virol 76: 6841-6844.
- 116. Kobasa D, Feldmann H, Irimura T, Kawaoka Y (2004) Human macrophage C-type lectin specific for galactose and N-acetylgalactosamine promotes filovirus entry. Journal of
- 117. Marzi A, Akhavan A, Simmons G, Gramberg T, Hofmann H, et al. (2006) The signal peptide of the ebolavirus glycoprotein influences interaction with the cellular lectins DC-SIGN and DC-SIGNR. J Virol 80: 6305-6317.
- 118. Nanbo A, Imai M, Watanabe S, Noda T, Takahashi K, et al. (2010) Ebolavirus is internalized into host cells via macropinocytosis in a viral glycoprotein-dependent manner. PLoS Pathog 6.
- 119. Miller E, Chandran K (2012) Filovirus entry into cells new insights. Current opinion in virology 2: 206-214.
- 120. Chandran K, Sullivan N, Felbor U, Whelan S, Cunningham J (2005) Endosomal proteolysis of the Ebola virus glycoprotein is necessary for infection. Science 308: 1643-1645.

- 121. Côté M, Misasi J, Ren T, Bruchez A, Lee K, et al. (2011) Small molecule inhibitors reveal Niemann-Pick C1 is essential for Ebola virus infection. Nature 477: 344-348.
- 122. White J, Schornberg K (2012) A new player in the puzzle of filovirus entry. Nat Rev Microbiol 10: 317-322.
- 123. Mohamadzadeh M, Chen L, Schmaljohn A (2007) How Ebola and Marburg viruses battle the immune system. Nature reviews Immunology 7: 556-567.
- 124. Mohan G, Li W, Ye L, Compans R, Yang C (2012) Antigenic subversion: a novel mechanism of host immune evasion by ebola virus. PLoS Pathog 8.
- 125. Jeffers S, Sanders D, Sanchez A (2002) Covalent modifications of the ebola virus glycoprotein. J Virol 76: 12463-12472.
- 126. Brindley M, Hughes L, Ruiz A, McCray P, Sanchez A, et al. (2007) Ebola virus glycoprotein 1: identification of residues important for binding and postbinding events. J Virol 81: 7702-7709.
- 127. Conzelmann K (1998) Nonsegmented negative-strand RNA viruses: genetics and manipulation of viral genomes. Annual review of genetics 32: 123-162.
- 128. Lowen A, Boyd A, Fazakerley J, Elliott R (2005) Attenuation of bunyavirus replication by rearrangement of viral coding and noncoding sequences. J Virol 79: 6940-6946.
- 129. Flanagan E, Ball L, Wertz G (2000) Moving the glycoprotein gene of vesicular stomatitis virus to promoter-proximal positions accelerates and enhances the protective immune response. J Virol 74: 7895-7902.
- 130. Wirblich C, Schnell M (2011) Rabies virus (RV) glycoprotein expression levels are not critical for pathogenicity of RV. J Virol 85: 697-704.
- 131. Bowers K, Pelchen-Matthews A, Höning S, Vance P, Creary L, et al. (2000) The simian immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoprotein contains multiple signals that regulate its cell surface expression and endocytosis. Traffic (Copenhagen, Denmark) 1: 661-674.
- 132. Postler T, Desrosiers R (2013) The tale of the long tail: the cytoplasmic domain of HIV-1 gp41. J Virol 87: 2-15.
- 133. Bachrach E, Marin M, Pelegrin M, Karavanas G, Piechaczyk M (2000) Efficient Cell Infection by Moloney Murine Leukemia Virus-Derived Particles Requires Minimal Amounts of Envelope Glycoprotein. J Virol 74.
- 134. Bachrach E, Dreja H, Lin Y-L, Mettling C, Pinet V, et al. (2005) Effects of virion surface gp120 density on infection by HIV-1 and viral production by infected cells. Virology 332: 418-429.
- 135. Licata J, Johnson R, Han Z, Harty R (2004) Contribution of ebola virus glycoprotein, nucleoprotein, and VP24 to budding of VP40 virus-like particles. J Virol 78: 7344-7351.
- 136. Kaletsky R, Simmons G, Bates P (2007) Proteolysis of the Ebola virus glycoproteins enhances virus binding and infectivity. J Virol 81: 13378-13384.
- 137. Alazard-Dany N, Volchkova V, Reynard O, Carbonnelle C, Dolnik O, et al. (2006) Ebola virus glycoprotein GP is not cytotoxic when expressed constitutively at a moderate level. J Gen Virol 87: 1247-1257.
- 138. Dube D, Brecher M, Delos S, Rose S, Park E, et al. (2009) The primed ebolavirus glycoprotein (19kilodalton GP1,2): sequence and residues critical for host cell binding. J Virol 83: 2883-2891.
- 139. Pfau C, Camyre K (1967) Biophysical and biochemical characterization of lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. 3. Thermal and ultrasonic sensitivity. Archiv für die gesamte Virusforschung 20: 430-437.
- 140. Liu C, Eichelberger M, Compans R, Air G (1995) Influenza type A virus neuraminidase does not play a role in viral entry, replication, assembly, or budding. J Virol 69: 1099-1106.
- 141. Klein J, Bjorkman P (2010) Few and far between: how HIV may be evading antibody avidity. PLoS Pathog 6.

- 142. Ou W, Delisle J, Jacques J, Shih J, Price G, et al. (2012) Induction of ebolavirus cross-species immunity using retrovirus-like particles bearing the Ebola virus glycoprotein lacking the mucin-like domain. Virol J 9: 32.
- 143. Zhu P, Chertova E, Bess J, Lifson J, Arthur L, et al. (2003) Electron tomography analysis of envelope glycoprotein trimers on HIV and simian immunodeficiency virus virions. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 15812-15817.
- 144. Wang BZ, Liu W, Kang SM, Alam M, Huang C, et al. (2007) Incorporation of high levels of chimeric human immunodeficiency virus envelope glycoproteins into virus-like particles. J Virol 81: 10869-10878.